

# **Colorado Jail Standards Commission**

**Effective July 1, 2026** 

Legislative Oversight Committee Concerning Colorado Jail Standards

# **Table of Contents**

Legisl	ative Oversight Committee for Colorado Jail Standards	1
Intro	luction to Jail Standards	1
Defini	itions and Acronyms	4
Topic	A: Rights of Persons Experiencing Incarceration	7
1.	Humane Treatment	.7
2.	Rights	
3.	Disability Rights	
Topic	<b>B: Reception and Release</b>	
1.	Reception and Release	
Topic	C: Classification of Persons Experiencing Incarceration	15
1.	Classification	
Topic	<b>D:</b> Persons Experiencing Incarceration Grievances	18
1.	Grievance Policy and Procedures	18
Topic	E: Restrictive Housing	20
1. F	Restrictive Housing	20
Topic	F: Communication	23
1.	Mail and Written Correspondence Standard	23
2.	Inspection and Rejection of Mail and Written Correspondence	
3.	Non-Privileged Phone Calls	27
4.	Privileged Communications	29
Topic	G: Visitation	31
1.	Scope of Visitation Policies	31
2.	Identification and Registry of Visitors and Visitor Log	
3.	Visitation Space	33
4.	Visitation Schedule and Frequency	
5.	Attorney-Client Visitation	
6.	Professional Visitation	
7.	Restrictions	
8. 9.	Special Visitation	
	H: Medical, Behavioral Health, and Dental Care	
1.	Access to Care	
1. 2.	Informed Consent	
2. 3.	Intake Process	
<i>3</i> . 4.	Health Care Records	
5.	Dispensing and Administering Prescribed Medications	
6.	Reducing Suicide	
7.	Infectious Disease Program	57

8.	Prenatal and Post-Partum Care	. 59		
9.	Accessing and Reporting Deaths of Persons Experiencing Incarceration	.61		
10.	Information Sharing	. 63		
11.	Medical Unit Utilization	. 64		
Торіс	E I: Food Service	65		
1.	Nutritional Standards	.65		
2.	Timing and Frequency of Meals	. 66		
3.	Special Diets	. 67		
4.	Safe Storage and Preparation of Food	. 69		
Торіс	Topic J: Recreation and Programming			
1.	Opportunity to Exercise	.70		
2.	Media Access	.71		
3.	Programming	.72		
4.	Special Education Services	.74		
5. 1	Work Opportunities within the Jail for Persons Experiencing Incarceration	.75		
6.	Alternative Sentencing	. 76		
Торіс	EK: Disciplinary Processes for Person Experiencing Incarceration	77		
1.1	Discipline	.77		
1.	Jail Staffing	. 80		
2.	Cross-Gender Supervision and Bodily Autonomy	. 82		
3.	Volunteer Policies	. 83		
4.		0.4		
_	Code of Ethics	. 84		
5.	Staff Development and Training			
5. 6.		. 85		
6.	Staff Development and Training	. 85 . 88		
6. Topic	Staff Development and Training Policies Governing Staff Discipline	. 85 . 88 . <b>89</b>		
6. Topic	Staff Development and Training Policies Governing Staff Discipline M: Use of Force	. 85 . 88 . <b>89</b> . 89		
6. <b>Topic</b> 1. 2.	Staff Development and Training Policies Governing Staff Discipline M: Use of Force Use of Force Authorized Use of Firearms and Less-than-Lethal Devices	. 85 . 88 . <b>89</b> . 89		
6. <b>Topic</b> 1. 2.	Staff Development and Training Policies Governing Staff Discipline M: Use of Force Use of Force Authorized Use of Firearms and Less-than-Lethal Devices	.85 .88 <b>89</b> .89 .92 .92		
6. <b>Topic</b> 1. 2. <b>Topic</b> 1.	Staff Development and Training     Policies Governing Staff Discipline <b>M: Use of Force</b> Use of Force Authorized     Use of Firearms and Less-than-Lethal Devices <b>N: Security</b>	.85 .88 .89 .89 .92 .93 .93		
6. <b>Topic</b> 1. 2. <b>Topic</b> 1.	Staff Development and Training Policies Governing Staff Discipline M: Use of Force Use of Force Authorized Use of Firearms and Less-than-Lethal Devices N: Security Security Procedures	.85 .88 .89 .92 .93 .93 .93		
6. <b>Topic</b> 1. <b>Topic</b> 1. <b>Topic</b> 1.	Staff Development and Training Policies Governing Staff Discipline M: Use of Force Use of Force Authorized Use of Firearms and Less-than-Lethal Devices N: Security Security Procedures O: Facility	.85 .88 <b>89</b> .92 <b>93</b> .93 .93		
6. <b>Topic</b> 1. <b>Topic</b> 1. <b>Topic</b> 1.	Staff Development and Training Policies Governing Staff Discipline <b>M: Use of Force</b> Use of Force Authorized Use of Firearms and Less-than-Lethal Devices <b>N: Security</b> Security Procedures <b>O: Facility</b> Facility Space and Conditions	.85 .88 <b>89</b> .92 .93 .93 .93 .99 .99		

# Legislative Oversight Committee for Colorado Jail Standards

The Legislative Oversight Committee for Colorado Jail Standards (committee) is responsible for adopting and revising standards for Colorado jails. More information about the committee is available on its website: Legislative Oversight Committee Concerning Colorado Jail Standards

The following document provides the standards for Colorado jails adopted by the committee. Pursuant to Section 2-3-1901.5, C.R.S., each county jail is required to comply with these standards beginning July 1, 2026.

# **Introduction to Jail Standards**

Pursuant to HB22-1063, the Colorado Jail Standards Commission (commission) was created and began meeting in July 2022 with the goal of writing standards for jails to be recommended to the Legislative Oversight Committee Concerning Colorado Jail Standards (oversight committee) for implementation. The commission was made up of 22 members representing various perspectives, backgrounds, parties, and interests, including but not limited to: county commissioners; elected county sheriffs and their staff; medical and mental health professionals; employees of state agencies; people with lived experience of incarceration; and advocates and attorneys who represent and advocate on behalf of people experiencing incarceration.

In drafting these standards, the commission drew upon the extensive knowledge of its diverse members, as well as standards from other states and existing standards such as the American Correctional Association (ACA) and the National Commission on Correctional Healthcare. The commission conducted its work in furtherance of the following goals:

- Strike an appropriate balance between the rights, humanity, and dignity of persons experiencing incarceration, and with safety and security
- Create consistency across counties while still allowing for individuation
- Write standards that are mandatory and enforceable, but implemented in a manner that allows jails time to address barriers to change, identify and secure additional funding and resources
- Create a variance process by which the standards can be modified to fit the needs and limitations of each county while keeping to the goals of the standards as much as possible and allow for progress toward full compliance over time

The following are some of the values that the commission recognized and discussed throughout the process of drafting, discussing and revising the jail standards.

- The majority of people experiencing incarceration are being held pre-trial, and they are presumed innocent unless and until proven guilty. The law makes some distinctions on this basis as well, in contrast to how the law treats people who have been convicted of a crime and are therefore subject to "punishment." Pretrial detention is not intended to be punishment.
- Most people experiencing incarceration have not chosen to be there. They are being held, against their will, sometimes for relatively minor crimes. The state owes a higher duty to

the people in its custody because they cannot simply choose to seek help elsewhere. In assuming custody of a person, the government, including counties and local government, also assumes significant responsibility for the well-being of that individual.

- People with disabilities, people of color, people who are unhoused, and those currently living in poverty are overrepresented in our jails. This is in part due to structural inequities upon which our criminal justice system was built. Many people remain in jail simply because they cannot afford to post a cash bond, or because they lack stable housing, behavioral health treatment, etc.
- Jails are not intended to serve as specialized treatment centers, nor should the criminal legal system be the primary path to treatment and resources. We as a society must make meaningful investment in resources outside of the criminal legal system in order to intervene earlier or "upstream" to prevent people with behavioral health needs from becoming entangled in the criminal legal system, provide alternatives to jail for those needing immediate assistance, and to maintain people in the least restrictive settings appropriate to meet their individual needs.
- People who are acutely ill, who have physical or behavioral health needs, belong in a medical setting that can provide an appropriate level of care. However, hospitals and providers often turn away and refuse to serve people experiencing incarceration, which leaves vulnerable individuals in the care of jails. This often results in higher rates of isolation for the person experiencing incarceration because jails are not equipped, staffed or funded to provide this level of specialized care and must ultimately defer to safety and security considerations.
- Jails and the counties that fund and operate them cannot entirely remedy the ills of our broken service delivery system, nor should they. In order to make improvements within the jails and to raise the standards of practice, jails must receive or access sustained direct funding. The state is well-suited to provide support, financial or otherwise, and the state shares an interest in the well-being of people experiencing incarceration, many of whom are in jail and experiencing acute symptoms of mental health needs while they wait months and even a year or more for a bed at the state psychiatric hospital. Jails are the responsibility of the elected county sheriff and funded at the county level, but other systems that have a close nexus with the criminal legal system are funded and administered at the state level. This misalignment presents challenges to shifting resources from one system to the other or maximizing the impact of existing resources.

The commission intends for these standards to be fluid and has written them in a manner that allows for future changes as research, evolving practices and resources warrant. Revisions should be thoughtful and should involve input from all appropriate stakeholders, including people with lived experience of incarceration. Any proposed or approved revisions should be documented in a manner that clearly illustrates what revisions were made and when.

Similarly, the commission anticipates and recommends a "staged" or "tiered" implementation of the standards. This will allow jails to come into the greatest degree of compliance possible in the

shortest timeframe possible, while maintaining transparency and dialogue about the limitations of existing systems and strategies to overcome these barriers.

Finally, the commission recommends the creation and adoption of a variance procedure that allows jails to request specific and reasonable variances to specific standards, for specified durations. The commission further recommends that variances be proposed to the Jail Standards Advisory Committee and that further discussion take place to refine and modify variances as appropriate. The Advisory Committee would ultimately approve or deny variances for a designated period of time, to be revisited as it nears expiration. This process gives jails flexibility based on individual circumstances of all kinds while also creating a transparent structure for progressive improvement and compliance over time and as resources become available.

#### **Definitions and Acronyms**

"ACA" - American Correctional Association.

"ADA" - the Americans with Disability Act. See 42 USC § 12101.

"Basic Hygiene Items" - the list of items articulated in Topic P, Standard 1: Hygiene Items and Haircuts.

"CCIC" - Colorado Crime Information Center or records provided by them,

"CDPHE" - Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment.

"Continuity of Care" is the shared effort from the medical team and/or behavioral team that includes the patient regarding an effective, high-quality, and cost-effective treatment plan for individuals experiencing incarceration to include times of incarceration and post-release planning.

"Disciplinary Housing" means increased time confined alone to one's cell which is punitive in nature (i.e. given as a "sanction" for a disciplinary violation) but does not exceed 22 hours of confinement per day and therefore does not meet the definition of "restrictive housing."

"DORA" - Department of Regulatory Agencies.

"FDA" - Food and Drug Administration.

"GED" - General Educational Development Test.

"HIPAA" - The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996. See 42 U.S.C. § 1320d to 1320-d9; 45 C.F.R. § 164.102, et. seq.

"IDEA" - The Individuals with Disabilities Education Act. See 20 U.S.C. § 1400

"Jail" - any building, structure, enclosure, institution, or place, whether permanent or temporary, fixed or mobile, where persons are or may be lawfully held in custody or confined, that is operated by a county or city and county. This term includes jail facilities, the sheriff, and any staff working in the facility.

"JBBS" - Jail Based Behavioral Health Services which are part of the jail-based behavioral health services program created pursuant to Section 27-60-106, C.R.S.

"MAT" - Medication-Assisted Treatment which is a combination of behavioral therapy and medications, such as buprenorphine and all other medications and therapies, approved by the federal food and drug administration to treat opioid use disorder. See Section 23-21-803, C.R.S.

"Medical unit" is an area or group of cells in which persons experiencing incarceration are housed together to receive enhanced medical or mental health care.

"MAR" - medication administration record.

"Meaningful Human Interaction" is when an individual experiencing incarceration has interactions which allow the individual the opportunity, either in person or with the assistance of technology, to communicate or take part in an activity or program, in real-time, with at least one other person, which may include, but is not limited to, other individuals experiencing incarceration, jail staff, family members, friends, mental health or other medical professionals, religious leaders, and which are for the purpose of social interaction or emotional, mental or physical health, or well-being. Meaningful human interaction requires effective communication, and accommodations must be made or assistive technology utilized to ensure effective communication based on an individual's disability and needs.

"Medically Necessary" are services and supplies provided in order to meet the needs of individuals that are experiencing incarceration in order to diagnose or treat an illness, disease, or injury in a manner that is acceptable within the standards of medicine and/or behavioral health. See also the Standard (Access to Care) for additional guidance on the intended meaning of medically necessary care.

"NCCHC" - National Commission on Correctional Health Care.

"NCIC" - National Crime Information Center or records provided by them.

"Nonroutine use of restraints" is the use of restraint devices to respond to health or safety emergencies that may include the use of a restraint device such as but not limited to a restraint chair, the WRAP, RIP restraint, spit mask, or other device intended to limit a person's mobility.

"OUD" - Opioid Use Disorder.

"P.O.S.T." - Peace Officer Standards and Training. See Section 24-31-301, C.R.S.

"PHI" is protected health information, the disclosure of which is limited by governing laws and regulations. See 42 U.S.C. 1320d (defining "health information" and "individually identifiable health information"); Sections 10-16-1003, 12-1-1201, C.R.S., et. seq.

"PPE" - Personal Protective Equipment which may be clothing and/or equipment worn or used in order to provide protection against hazardous substances or environments.

"PREA" The Prison Rape Elimination Act. See 34 U.S.C. § 30301.

"Pre-Detention-Hearing Housing" means increased time confined alone to one's cell following an allegation of a disciplinary rule violation but pending the outcome of a hearing or a final adjudication of the disciplinary proceeding; does not exceed 22 hours of confinement per day and therefore does not meet the definition of "restrictive housing."

"Protective Housing or Protective Custody" means the state of being voluntarily or involuntarily confined to one's cell to protect the physical safety or health of people experiencing incarceration. Typically, a person is placed in protective custody for his or her own safety, i.e., protective housing is used when the individual is at risk of being harmed. Restrictive housing is more often used when the person at issue poses a risk to others or to themselves. Circumstances resulting in placement in protective custody may include: health needs, mental health needs, threats or particularized risk of violence from other individuals experiencing incarceration, etc.

"QMAP" is Qualified Medication Administration Personnel. The Colorado Qualified Medication Administration Personnel program operates pursuant to Section 25-1.5-301, C.R.S.

"Qualified Medical and Mental Health Professional" is a person that possess the education, credentials, experience and is allowed by law to evaluate and care for patients. For instance, physicians, physician assistants, nurse practitioners, nurses, mental health professionals, dentists, amongst others, meet the criteria of a qualified medical or mental health professional.

"Restrictive Housing" is the state of being involuntarily confined in one's cell for approximately twenty-two hours per day or more with very limited out-of-cell time, movement, or meaningful human interaction whether pursuant disciplinary, administrative, or classification. (Comes from Section 17-26-301(6), C.R.S., as enacted by H.B. 21-1211).

"ROI" - release of information.

"Routine use of restraints" is the use of handcuffs, belly chains, or leg irons in daily operations including the arrest of a person or the transportation or movement of persons experiencing incarceration. It may also include devices used as intended and used to allow a person experiencing incarceration to participate in court without visible restraint.

"SNAP" - Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program.

"Special visit" is a visit authorized by the sheriff or designee that is not schedule or accomplished through the routine scheduling practices or at a time outside of normal visitation schedule based on the circumstances.

"SUD" - Substance Use Disorder.

"Trauma Responsive" refers to an approach, environment, or practice that recognizes and takes in account the impact of trauma on individuals and responds in a sensitive, supportive, and informed manner.

# **Topic A: Rights of Persons Experiencing Incarceration**

# 1. Humane Treatment

# Standard.

(1) Persons experiencing incarceration shall be treated humanely with dignity and respect. Persons shall be treated fairly and with impartiality because incarceration is punishment in and of itself. Staff supervising persons experiencing incarceration shall be provided policies and procedures which specify the humane treatment of all persons. Each person needs to be treated with fairness and equality.

**Recommendations/Best Practices.** 

**Compliance Indicators.** 

Comments.

**Relevant Authority.** 

# **Topic A: Rights of Persons Experiencing Incarceration**

# 2. Rights

# Standard.

- (1) All persons experiencing incarceration have the following rights. This list is not meant to be exhaustive. A person experiencing incarceration may still have rights not specifically listed here as guaranteed by law.
  - (a) Freedom from discrimination based on gender identity, sexual orientation, religion, disability, race, ethnicity, cultural beliefs, and age.
  - (b) Freedom of speech, subject to lawful restrictions. Any restrictions shall be explained in the handbook provided to persons experiencing incarceration.
  - (c) Humane treatment with courtesy, dignity, respect, impartiality, and fairness.
  - (d) Persons experiencing incarceration have a fundamental constitutional right to practice religion. Jails shall comply with the First Amendment of the Constitution and shall not prohibit the free exercise of religion. Jail policies and procedures may restrict persons' religious practices and activities only if the practices pose a threat to legitimate penological interests, which is to be documented.
  - (e) Access to medical care that fits the medical necessity.
  - (f) Nutritious meals.
  - (g) Clean living conditions, which include clean bedding and clothing.
  - (h) Opportunities for regular access to bathing, and use of personal toiletries.
  - (i) Regular exercise.
  - (j) Communication with members of the news media in accordance with jail rules and schedules.
  - (k) Access to legal representation and the courts.

**Recommendations/Best Practices.** Each jail shall make known and available the rights of persons experiencing incarceration. The list of rights should be made available at reception and release areas, general housing, and common areas. When feasible, jails with kiosks, tablets, and rule books should have the published list posted. Policies and procedures need to be written to provide staff clear instructions on the treatment of persons experiencing incarceration to ensure guaranteed rights are being provided.

# **Compliance Indicators.**

# Comments.

 Religious accommodations may include worship, including access to clergy and religious services, attire, dress, possession of religious items, meeting rooms, religious holidays and events, reading material, and diets. Regarding religion, see Topic J, Standard 3: Programming

- (2) Jails should keep in mind a person experiencing incarceration's access to a religious accommodation should be considered for compliance with the Religion Land Use and Institutionalized Persons Act (RLUIPA).
- (3) Regarding clean living conditions, see Topic O, Standard 1: Facility Space and Conditions.
- (4) Regarding hygiene, see Topic P, Standard 1: Hygiene Items and Haircuts, Topic O, Standard 1: Facility Space and Conditions, and Topic B, Standard 1: Reception and Release.
- (5) Regarding exercise, see Topic J, Standard 1: Opportunity to Exercise.
- (6) When media organizations request contact with persons experiencing incarceration, the jail should have policies and procedures which include:
  - (a) first contact the person experiencing incarceration about their preferences or need for counsel and obtain written consent agreeing to participate with a media request;
  - (b) media access to the jail or annexes will only be upon authorization of the sheriff or designee;
  - (c) no persons experiencing incarceration will be photographed inside the jail without consent;
  - (d) photographing, filming, or videotaping of control consoles, locks, or other devices is strictly prohibited without prior authorization of the sheriff or designee;
  - (e) media requests for interviews with persons in custody will be coordinated by the sheriff, or designee; and
  - (f) in considering a request to interview a person experiencing incarceration, primary consideration will be to the safety and security of that person. See also Topic G, Standard 2: Identification and Registry of Visitors and Visitor Log and Topic G, Standard 7: Restrictions.
- (7) Regarding access to counsel and the courts, see Topic K, Standard 1: Discipline, Topic J, Standard 2: Media Access; Topic F, Standard 1: Mail and Written Correspondence Standard; Topic F, Standard 4: Privileged Communications; and Topic G, Standard 5; Attorney Client Visitation.
- (8) See also: Topic F: Communication; Topic H, Standard 1: Access to Care; Topic P, Standard 2: Safety.

Relevant Authority. Turner v. Safley, 482 U.S. 78 1987, 42 U.S.C. § 2000cc(b)(3)(B)

# **Topic A: Rights of Persons Experiencing Incarceration**

# 3. Disability Rights

#### Standard.

- (1) All persons with disabilities experiencing incarceration shall have the right to:
  - (a) be housed in the most integrated setting that is appropriate to meet their needs. People with disabilities shall not be housed in a manner that isolates them from people without disabilities; housing units cannot be designated by a disability (ex., "ADA unit," "Mental Health Unit");
  - (b) reasonable accommodations and modifications to ensure that they have equal access to all programming, services, activities and benefits offered;
  - (c) physical spaces that are accessible as required by law;
  - (d) be free from inappropriate security classifications because no accessible cells or beds are available;
  - (e) appropriate medical, nutrition, clothing, equipment, and services commensurate with the established disability;
  - (f) effective communication of all information and communications necessary to navigate life in the jail; and
  - (g) have access to the same benefits or programming as others experiencing incarceration without regard to disability. This includes providing reasonable accommodations and modification as appropriate and required by law.
- (2) State and local government entities (including jails) must take affirmative steps to ensure they are compliant with the ADA.
- (3) If a public entity employs more than 50 people, it is required to designate at least one employee to coordinate efforts and carry out responsibilities pursuant to the ADA ("ADA Coordinator"), with that person's contact information published. Such entities shall also publish ADA grievance procedures providing for the prompt and equitable resolution of ADA complaints.
- (4) Contractors operating in a jail must abide by the same ADA requirements.
- (5) Jails shall appropriately document requests for accommodations and decisions made about such requests.

#### **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) In order to best meet the needs of people with disabilities, jails should:
  - (a) appropriately screen for individuals with disabilities during reception;
  - (b) obtain the assistance of health and mental health professionals;
  - (c) respond to an individual with a disability on a case-by-case basis;
  - (d) maintain communication with the individual with the disability during the assessment;

- (e) recognize that individualized assessment is key; and
- (f) recognize that one size solutions do not fit all situations.
- (2) Jails shall work to proactively provide reasonable accommodations and modifications for people with disabilities, within the safety and security limitations of the jail.
- (3) People with disabilities should not be made to use formal and burdensome processes to get their needs met.
- (4) Jails are encouraged to appoint an onsite ADA coordinator from existing staff. Whether or not a jail is required to have an onsite ADA coordinator depends on various factors, including the number of people employed by a public entity such as the sheriff's office. In the absence of an onsite ADA coordinator, jails are encouraged to communicate and collaborate with counties, county attorneys, and sheriffs' offices to make use of disability-related resources such as the ADA coordinator for the county.

## **Compliance Indicators.**

- (1) Persons experiencing incarceration are not housed together in a segregated unit solely on the basis of having a disability.
- (2) Jails provide equal access to all programs for which a person experiencing incarceration would otherwise be entitled.

## Comments.

- (1) Consistent with federal law, specifically the ADA and relevant guidance, construction after 2010 must comply with additional requirements as outlined in law.
- (2) See: Topic B, Standard 1: Reception and Release; Topic C, Standard 1: Classification; and Topic H, Standard 11: Medical Unit Utilization.

**Relevant Authority.** The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 ("ADA"); Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 ("Rehab Act"); 28 C.F.R. §§ 35.107, 35.152, and 35.163; Section-by-Section Guidance and Analysis of the ADA; Pierce v. District of Columbia, 128 F.sup 3d 250, 272 (DDC 2015).

#### **Topic B: Reception and Release**

#### 1. Reception and Release

#### Standard.

- (1) Jails shall have a policy regarding reception and intake. Jails shall be professional and compassionate to people taken into custody. The purposes of reception are to timely and accurately document information related to the individual's arrest, search the person for any items that pose a danger, secure that person's personal property for safekeeping, and complete the booking process, including a medical and mental health screening to identify any urgent medical or mental health need.
- (2) Reception. Jail reception staff shall:
  - (a) identify by documentation the arresting officer or transporting officer that brings the arrested individual into the jail;
  - (b) record the arrested individual's information in a booking and identification record for every commitment;
  - (c) identify arrested individuals during reception by photograph, identification bracelet, or other means;
  - (d) prioritize privacy (and meeting or exceeding Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) guidelines), collect health information, and assess and take measures to protect against risks of harm specific to the individual being admitted into the jail, including all information required by Prison Rape Elimination Act (PREA) to maintain safety for all individuals in the jail;
  - (e) screen for and identify all disabilities; provide every possible accommodation and comfort for all physical, mental, or behavioral health needs, meeting or exceeding Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) standards; notify ADA coordinator of the individual's needs; and establish immediate next steps in continuity of care;
  - (f) for persons under the age of 21, ask if the person has graduated with a regular high school diploma, and, if the answer is no, ask whether they have ever received special education services and the school district they last attended;
  - (g) provide access to suitable and accessible means of communication after the reception process. Communications accessibility must meet or exceed ADA accessibility standards, and interpretation (such as language line services) must be available throughout reception and incarceration at all times for all non-English speaking individuals in custody. During reception, individuals in custody must be allowed an opportunity to write down contact information from their mobile phones or other devices before surrendering them;
  - (h) incentivize or otherwise facilitate voluntary surrender of contraband items (e.g. by providing an "amnesty" or no-penalty drop box) before searching, confiscating, inventorying, and securing unauthorized items;

- (i) count and secure money or any form of currency, other than evidentiary collection, and ensure that this is documented via receipt;
- (j) secure the signature of the individual in custody and require witness signatures on a completed inventory of items and money confiscated;
- (k) be mindful and respectful of presumed innocence and vulnerability to exacerbated trauma. Strip searches and body cavity searches are to be performed as rarely as possible, and only as consistent with Section 16-3-405, C.R.S.;
- (1) minimize the amount of time individuals in custody are confined in the reception area, especially in restrictive environments or for detoxification purposes, to the greatest extent possible. Time in the reception area must not exceed 24 hours without documented justification. During a prolonged reception period, jail staff shall be courteous and hospitable, mindful of biological necessities, and provide water, food and access to a shower (if suitable), etc.;
- (m)in a way that is protective of individual privacy and preference, provide every person experiencing incarceration with clean clothing. If color-coded uniforms are utilized, they shall be used in a manner that protects privacy of persons experiencing incarceration and for programming or safety and security purposes only (for example, do not assign clothing based on a person's diagnosis or disability, offense specific charges, etc.);
- (n) provide individuals experiencing incarceration with a list of generally applicable jail rules in a format that is accessible to each person while also considering ADA accommodations and needs;
- (o) assist individuals experiencing incarceration in understanding these rules if there are literacy or language obstacles by providing adequate translating needs;
- (p) obtain signed acknowledgment from individuals experiencing incarceration of receipt and understanding of rules, how to access medical and mental health care, and the grievance process;
- (q) obtain signatures on releases of information if the person would like to share medical and mental health information with family, professionals, etc., during incarceration;
- (r) maintain the safety of male, female, and nonbinary individuals during reception; and
- (s) confine juveniles when permitted by court order pursuant to Section 19-2.5-305, C.R.S.
- (3) Release. Jail release staff shall:
  - (a) document an individual's release to another agency and provide all pertinent medical and behavioral health information to the receiving agency (e.g., current medication list, allergies, recent hospitalizations, etc.);
  - (b) obtain a receipt from the person experiencing incarceration or the receiving officer, as appropriate, for all property returned at the time of release or transfer;
  - (c) give the person medication when released or access to prescriptions that allow for quality continuity of care as the individual reenters the community;

- (d) verify individuals' identification and release documentation; and
- (e) to best of the jail's ability, work closely with the human services department in a manner that will aid the person experiencing incarceration in having support upon release.

**Recommendations/Best Practices.** 

**Compliance Indicators.** 

Comments.

**Relevant Authority.** Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA), 28 C.F.R §35.152. National Commission on the Correctional Health Care (NCCHC) Standards, J-E-02, J-E-03, J-E-10

# **Topic C: Classification of Persons Experiencing Incarceration**

## 1. Classification

# Standard.

- (1) Written Classification System. Jails shall have a written policy that specifies the criteria and procedures for determining and changing the classification of a person experiencing incarceration to determine the person's level of custody, needs, housing assignment, and eligibility for programming.
  - (a) The classification process shall employ a tool to inform placement at an appropriate security level and setting.
  - (b) The classification process shall consider at a minimum: medical needs; gender; processes for appropriately classifying LGBTQ+ individuals; protective custody; placement of juveniles; PREA guidelines; and any disciplinary placement utilized by the jail. The classification system should consider individual needs on a case-by-case basis.
  - (c) Classification decisions shall be reviewed at appropriate intervals with reviews generally being more frequent for more restrictive or higher security levels. All changes to classification shall be documented, including overrides.
  - (d) Classification decisions should favor placements that allow maximum participation in any and all available programming, rehabilitation, treatment, education, etc. as safety allows.
  - (e) The written classification policy shall contain a method by which individuals can challenge or appeal classification decisions.
- (2) Housing Male, Female, and Nonbinary Individuals. Jails shall house persons experiencing incarceration appropriately by gender, separating people of different genders.
  - (a) Males and females shall be housed separately, separated by sight and touch and out of range of normal conversation with each other.
  - (b) Nonbinary and transgender individuals shall be housed in accordance with all applicable laws and regulations, including PREA. This includes giving serious consideration to the individual's preference and views of their own safety in addition to health, safety, and security concerns, making case-by-case decisions, and not placing such individuals on a unit designated by the person's transgender or nonbinary identity.
  - (c) Decisions about where to house an individual shall never be based solely on the person's biological sex or genitalia.
  - (d) All housing, regardless of the gender of the persons housed therein, shall offer comparable structure, amenities, policies, and programming. Any exceptions should be thoroughly documented, including the reasoning for the differential conditions.
- (3) Supervising Male, Female, and Nonbinary Persons Experiencing Incarceration When Placed Together for Programming. Each jail shall have a written policy that protects and

provides proper supervision of male, female, and nonbinary persons experiencing incarceration when placed together or in the same areas.

- (a) Males and females shall generally attend programming separately.
- (b) Nonbinary and transgender individuals shall have access to programming and be transported in accordance with all applicable laws and regulations, including PREA. This includes giving serious consideration to the individual's preferences and views of their own safety in addition to health, safety, and security concerns, and making case-by-case decisions.
- (c) The policy shall establish a method to provide information about sexual abuse or sex assault to include prevention, intervention, reporting, and counseling services available to all persons experiencing incarceration.
- (d) Jails shall monitor areas where male, female, and nonbinary persons experiencing incarceration are in the same area.
- (4) **Housing Juveniles.** The housing of juveniles within adult facilities shall comply with the law.

## **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) The classification tool shall not be intentionally or inadvertently biased against any population such as by race, disability, sexual orientation, or gender identity, etc.
- (2) Jail staff should conduct frequent, regular reviews of all placements in disciplinary or "high security" or highly restrictive settings.
- (3) Classification decisions should be made based upon clear criteria, tailored to each individual as appropriate, and describe what is required for the person to move to a lower security level or less restrictive setting.
- (4) The classification policy should take into account each individual's needs and preferences as possible (for example, some people get anxious with open bars, some prefer open bays, some prefer to be housed alone if possible, etc.).
- (5) The written classification policy shall allow for flexibility and individualization based on each individual's needs and risks.
- (6) Housing practices should be trauma-responsive.

#### **Compliance Indicators.**

**Comments.** Please see standards for Topic H, Standard 11: Medical Unit Utilization, and other related classification standards.

**Relevant Authority.** Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA), 28 C.F.R. §35.152, "Jails, detention and correctional facilities, and community corrections facilities," Prison Rape Elimination Act of 2003 (P.L. 108-79). American Correctional Association (ACA) Performance Standard 5B (Classification), standards 5-5B-4295 through 5-5B-4312-1. Sections 17-26-121 and 19-2-508, C.R.S.

Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act Pub. L. No 93-415, as amended by the Juvenile Justice Reform Act of 2018 Pub. L. No 107-273. Found at 42 U.S.C. § 5601 et seq.

# **Topic D: Persons Experiencing Incarceration Grievances**

#### 1. Grievance Policy and Procedures

#### Standard.

- (1) Jails shall have written policy outlining a grievance process for resolving complaints arising from jail matters with a minimum of one level of appeal.
- (2) Jails shall provide the policy to the all persons experiencing incarceration and anyone who requests a copy. Information shall be in the handbook and available through any kiosk or comparable system. The grievance procedure should be available to the public on the agency or county website. Information regarding the grievance process must be accessible and effectively communicated to persons experiencing incarceration in the language they understand.
- (3) The grievance process shall include:
  - (a) a grievance form or instructions for filing a grievance;
  - (b) instructions for the resolution of the grievance at the lowest appropriate staff level;
  - (c) the appeal process;
  - (d) written reasons for denial of a grievance or appeal;
  - (e) explanation of timeframes for responses;
  - (f) explanation of resolving questions of jurisdiction within the jail; and
  - (g) consequences for abusing the grievance system.
- (4) Jails shall document grievances and the outcome of grievances.
- (5) Jails shall resolve grievances at the lowest appropriate staff level.
- (6) Except as required by PREA, persons experiencing incarceration cannot file a grievance on behalf of another person experiencing incarceration. However, a person experiencing incarceration may assist another person experiencing incarceration in the preparation of a grievance. Jails may take reasonable steps to assist the person experiencing incarceration in the preparation of a grievance if requested.
- (7) Jails shall not reject grievances for technical reasons, as long as the grievance is in writing and can be understood.
- (8) Grievances shall be investigated and responded to by the appropriate staff. Medical grievances shall be investigated and responded to by medical personnel.
- (9) Any grievance which reports an imminent safety concern shall be reviewed in an expedited fashion. Any imminent safety concern shall be reported to command staff to immediately address.
- (10) Jails shall not retaliate against a person experiencing incarceration for filing a grievance. If there is concern that a person experiencing incarceration is abusing the grievance process, the

person shall be informed that continued behavior may result in disciplinary action, if done to intentionally abuse the process.

(11) Grievances related to sexual abuse are of heightened concern and governed by PREA.

**Recommendations/Best Practices.** 

**Compliance Indicators.** 

Comments.

Relevant Authority. Wolff v. McDonnell, 418 U.S. 539 (1974).

# **Topic E: Restrictive Housing**

#### 1. Restrictive Housing

#### Standard.

- (1) Jails shall have a policy regarding restrictive housing. Jails shall limit the use of restrictive housing for persons experiencing incarceration and maximize out-of-cell time for all individuals in their care.
- (2) People experiencing incarceration may have opportunity to interact with a variety of individuals, including various jail staff, visitors from the community, and other people experiencing incarceration. Jails shall encourage all opportunities for human interaction that are safe and appropriate.
- (3) Housing of persons experiencing incarceration in restrictive housing shall be based on objective, individualized circumstances, risk, etc. Restrictive housing shall not be used as a punishment. The goal of restrictive housing is creating safety, and it should only be utilized in the shortest duration necessary to accomplish the safety-related goal. Jail staff should only use restrictive housing when the person experiencing incarceration is not responding to ongoing de-escalation techniques and all less restrictive interventions have been exhausted or would be ineffective. All episodes of restrictive housing shall be terminated once safety concerns have been mitigated or alleviated.
- (4) Jails shall accurately and thoroughly document actions or decisions related to restrictive housing, including reasons for placement, screenings, less restrictive alternatives that have been exhausted, observations, and criteria to transition out of restrictive housing.
- (5) When a person experiencing incarceration is housed in restrictive housing, jails shall provide access to care, visitation, and exercise as required by these standards. Jails shall provide as much access as possible to programming. Any restrictions placed on an individual's property shall be made on an individual basis and be of the shortest duration possible as necessary for medical reasons or to accomplish the goal of creating safety. All persons placed in restrictive housing should have access to appropriate coping tools and activities as safety allows.
- (6) All persons placed into restrictive housing shall be assessed by a medical professional as soon as practicable, but no more than 24 hours after placement in restrictive housing to determine whether there is a medical cause for behaviors or circumstances leading to placement (i.e., seizure disorder, diabetic shock, substance withdrawal, etc.). If the medical professional suspects that behavioral health issues are a factor, the medical professional shall refer the person experiencing incarceration to mental health staff for a consultation. When possible, mental health staff should also screen for behavioral health needs and risk of suicide and self-harming behavior (includes current mental state; presence or history of suicidal ideations; past suicidality; history of self-harming behaviors, in and out of custody; substance use; psychosocial factors; level of charges; etc.).
- (7) When an individual is placed in restrictive housing, jail staff, in consultation with medical and mental health staff when possible, should develop a plan for returning the person to less restrictive conditions as promptly as possible. This plan should be shared with the individual,

unless doing so would jeopardize the safety of the person, staff, other individuals experiencing incarceration, or the public.

- (8) If a period of placement in restrictive housing exceeds 24 hours, the justification for ongoing placement in restrictive housing and presence of any new or exacerbated mental health needs must also be documented every 24 hours in the individual's medical and behavioral health records.
- (9) At least every 48 hours and more frequently, if possible, a mental health professional shall assess the individual for the need for ongoing placement in restrictive housing and document the need for ongoing placement or shall document and communicate to jail staff an opinion that restrictive housing is no longer required for mental health reasons.
- (10) No one shall be placed in restrictive housing for more than 15 days in a 30-day period, unless extraordinary circumstances exist and the following things happen:
  - (a) documented approval by a physician or nurse practitioner;
  - (b) documented approval by a psychiatrist, psychologist, or a licensed mental health professional;
  - (c) reassessment for progression out of restrictive housing at least every 12 hours by medical or mental health staff;
  - (d) report to the Division of Criminal Justice in the Department of Public Safety;
  - (e) check in with ADA coordinator if the person has disabilities; and
  - (f) attempt to coordinate admission to medical or mental health care facility that can provide a higher level of care, if appropriate and the person experiencing incarceration consents. Jails shall document barriers to receiving medical or mental health care, including refusal of the facility to treat the person.

# **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) Jails should provide to a person experiencing incarceration a written explanation of the basis for placement in restrictive housing and the criteria for progressing out of restrictive housing.
- (2) Jails should be creative in how they ensure safety for all, including finding ways to provide additional safety (i.e. "protective housing") without resorting to practices that fall under the definition of "restrictive housing."

# **Compliance Indicators.**

# Comments.

(1) Research has shown that placement in restrictive housing isolation generally is detrimental to the well-being of individuals experiencing incarceration. Isolation can exacerbate existing mental health conditions, and people can develop new mental health symptoms or needs. For these reasons, Colorado has recognized the harms of isolation and taken steps to reduce or eliminate its use in a variety of settings, including jails.

- (2) The goal of the commission is to make restrictive housing consistent across jails regardless of size and location. However, factors of funding, staffing, and the availability of medical and mental health professionals may provide difficulty in realizing that goal. Therefore, variances will likely need to be granted and funding and resources need to be addressed by the state. The commission hopes, in reviewing requests for variances, care is given to trying to accomplish the larger goals of minimizing restrictive housing.
- (3) Jails have a duty to protect the mental and physical health of the individuals in their care. Individuals placed in restrictive housing are at a heightened risk of harm. Therefore, the jail must work to mitigate situations and conditions that lead to decompensation or harm.
- (4) The commission recognizes that face-to-face contact with medical and mental health professionals is preferable, when possible, and at times legally required for larger jails. The commission also recognizes when it is not possible, the use of technology that allows for contact with medical and mental health professionals is preferred over no contact.
- (5) Examples of coping tools and activities that made be available to person experiencing incarceration may include stress balls, fidgets, journals, books, coloring books, music, reading, etc.
- (6) In order to facilitate removal from restrictive housing, jails shall utilize incentives for positive behavior which are individualized as much as possible.

**Relevant Authority.** Part 3 of Article 26 of Title 17, C.R.S., Restrictive Housing in Jails, 5th, 8th and 14th Amendments to the United States Constitution

National Commission on Correctional Health Care (NCCHC) Standards, J-G-02

# **Topic F: Communication**

## 1. Mail and Written Correspondence Standard

## Standard.

- (1) The jail shall have written policy and procedures addressing mail and written correspondence (including electronic correspondence or email if allowed) and packages to and from a person experiencing incarceration. The jail shall provide the policy to all persons experiencing incarceration and make the policy available to anyone who wishes to correspond with a person experiencing incarceration.
- (2) Persons experiencing incarceration are granted the right to communicate and correspond with persons and organizations subject only to limitations necessary to protect public safety, institutional order, security, or to comply with law.
- (3) When a person experiencing incarceration pays the mailing cost, there is no limit on the volume of letters the person can send or receive or on the length, language, content, or source of mail except when there is a good-faith reasonable belief that the limitation is necessary to protect public safety, institutional order, security, or comply with law.
- (4) An indigent person experiencing incarceration shall be allowed a reasonable ability to correspond in writing and through the mail by being provided a reasonable amount of writing supplies and paper, ability to make copies for the purpose of correspondence, and postage.
- (5) A person experiencing incarceration who is in restrictive housing or who is subject to disciplinary action shall be able to write and receive letters on the same basis as all others experiencing incarceration who are not subject to discipline.
- (6) Outgoing mail shall be collected from the person experiencing incarceration at least once a day, except Sundays and postal holidays, and timely delivered to the U.S. Postal Service.
- (7) Incoming mail shall be distributed to the person experiencing incarceration within 48 hours or receipt unless it properly rejected or held as allowed by other standards or law.
- (8) Written policy, procedure, and practice provide for forwarding first-class letters and packages after a person experiencing incarceration's release.

**Recommendations/Best Practices.** Jails that utilize a website should post mailing information and policies on their website.

#### **Compliance Indicators.**

#### Comments.

- (1) Requirements of written policies are common in jail standards and regulations through the nation. Not limiting the amount of mail that a person can send and receive when they can pay for the cost is also common. Some states provide minimum amounts of stamps or postage that must be provided to a person experiencing incarceration who cannot pay; however, ACA guidance is more general to ensure the person can correspond.
- (2) Encouraging and supporting correspondence is beneficial to the person experiencing incarceration. Isolation and inability to correspond is not.

- (3) Restrictions of content based upon considerations of institutional order do allow for legally allowable restrictions on material, like explicit material, consistent with the law. When there are restrictions on content, they should be clearly explained in policies provided to a person experiencing incarceration and consistently applied.
- (4) While jail should have policies and procedures about specific screening procedures, policies and procedures which govern screening may be confidential except as disclosure is required by law. They need not be provided to people experiencing incarceration or any member of the public when providing notice of procedures would undermine the safety or security of the jail or would enable or assist in defeating screening procedures so that improper material is sent or received.

**Relevant Authority.** 5-7D-4487, 5-7D-4488, 5-7D-4489,5-7D-4496 5-4B-0021 Performance-Based Expected Practices for Adult Corrections Institutions, 5th ed. American Correctional Association (August 2018); Florida Model Jail Standard 9.3a (which encourages correspondence); Code of Massachusetts Regulations 948.03 (reading the timing of mail); North Dakota Jail Standard 83 (mentioning email)

# **Topic F: Communication**

# 2. Inspection and Rejection of Mail and Written Correspondence

## Standard.

- (1) Jails shall have written policies and procedures that non-privileged mail and written correspondence may be opened and inspected for contraband and the limited conditions under which it may be read. Non-privileged mail or written correspondence is read, censored, or rejected based on legitimate institutional interests of order and security.
- (2) Jails shall document inspection, rejection, and seizure of mail or written correspondence.
- (3) A person experiencing incarceration shall be notified when incoming and outgoing letters are withheld in part or in full including the policy, procedure, or law which allows for withholding.
- (4) The policies and procedures should specify what should be done with censored or rejected mail. Except in the case of criminal activity or potential prosecution, when mail or written correspondence is rejected or censored, the sender and receiver shall be timely notified of a description of the mail, written correspondence, or package, the action taken, the reason for the action, and the disposition of the item involved. The policy and procedures should provide a process to appeal the rejection or censorship of mail or written correspondence. The item may not be destroyed or sent out until the process is completed.
- (5) The policies and procedures should specify what should be done with contraband and under what conditions matters should be referred for criminal investigation or prosecution and notice to the sender and receiver can be properly withheld.

#### **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) Jails should strive to process and inspect mail as efficiently as possible.
- (2) Jails shall adequately train staff responsible for screening about the jail's policies and procedures to inspect mail, prevent the introduction of contraband, and keep the jail safe, while not unduly restricting the timely flow of correspondence.

#### **Compliance Indicators.**

#### Comments.

- (1) Most states and the ACA require clear screening policies for mail.
- (2) Inconsistent rejection or censorship of mail, written correspondence, or packages is burdensome and can be costly to the person experiencing incarceration. Absent criminal conduct or notice causing a legitimate threat to safety, senders and receivers should know if mail is censored and rejected. They should have clear notice of policies and procedures.
- (3) Providing an equivalent photocopy or electronic image of written correspondence to prevent the introduction of narcotics is not a rejection or censorship. Removing metal fasteners, staples, or other incidental metal from mail or written correspondence is not rejection or censorship. Having screening procedures that do not unduly delay correspondence and packages or alter communications, but ensure safety are routine and proper.

**Relevant Authority.** Related standards and materials: 5-7D-4491, 5-7D-4494 Performance-Based Expected Practices for Adult Corrections Institutions, 5th ed. American Correctional Association (August 2018); Florida Model Jail Standard 9.3a (which encourages correspondence); Code of Massachusetts Regulations 948.07 (documenting inspection of mail); Missouri Jail Standards 5.3 Mail (regarding censorship); North Dakota Jail Standard 83 (regarding notice of rejected or censored mail).

# **Topic F: Communication**

# 3. Non-Privileged Phone Calls

# Standard.

- (1) Jails shall have written policy and procedures addressing a person experiencing incarceration's non-privileged phone calls. The policy and procedures shall explain access to telephones and the circumstances, frequency, schedule, length of calls, costs, and rules about calls. If calls are subject to monitoring and recording, the policy and procedures should provide notice to the person experiencing incarceration.
- (2) Jails shall provide the policy to persons experiencing incarceration and make it available to the public.
- (3) The jail shall notify recipients of calls that they are coming from a person experiencing incarceration and if they are subject to recording and monitoring.
- (4) When a person experiencing incarceration is booked into the jail, the jail shall provide a person experiencing incarceration access to make any telephone calls when required by law to do so.
- (5) When the person experiencing incarceration or another person pays the cost, the person experiencing incarceration is granted the ability to make a reasonable number of phone calls of a reasonable length consistent with this standard. Calls are only limited by the institutional schedule of activities, number of telephones available, personnel constraints, security considerations, compliance with court orders, equity of access for other people experiencing incarceration, or emergencies.
- (6) Subject to any available funds and practical considerations of costs and contracts, jails shall support and provide the ability for an indigent person to make non-privileged telephone without cost if possible.
- (7) A person experiencing incarceration who is in restrictive housing or who is subject to disciplinary action or restrictive housing shall be allowed at least limited non-privileged telephone access.
- (8) The jail shall use their best effort to ensure telephones are maintained and of sufficient quality for callers and recipients to be heard. The jail shall also use best effort to make calls private from other people experiencing incarceration, whenever possible. In the case of extenuating circumstances or family emergencies, the jail shall have a policy which allows discretion for a person experiencing incarceration to make or receive a telephone call even if the call is outside the normal times or procedures applicable to non-privileged telephone calls.

# **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) Jail staff should be knowledgeable and able to provide information regarding use of telephones and polices.
- (2) Jails which utilize a website should post information and policies on their website regarding phone calls.

# **Compliance Indicators.**

**Comments.** Requirements of written policies are common in jail standards and regulations through the nation regarding telephone use. The jail is not responsible to maintain or service any equipment of infrastructure for which it does not have control or which is outside a jail under its control.

**Relevant Authority.** Section 16-3-402, C.R.S., Right to communicate with attorney and family. This gives people who are arrested the right to communicate with a member of their family through a reasonable number of telephone calls or any other reasonable manner. This right renews when a person experiencing incarceration is transferred to a new place of custody. Section 17-42-103, C.R.S., regulates the cost of telephone calls using rates set by the Federal Communications Commission.

5-7D-4497 5-4B-0026 Performance-Based Expected Practices for Adult Corrections Institutions, 5th ed. American Correctional Association (August 2018); Maryland General Telephone Use Standard; Code of Massachusetts Regulation 948.10; Minnesota Jail Standard 2911.3400 Telephone Access; Couth Carolina Jail Standards 2003 Telephone.

# **Topic F: Communication**

## 4. Privileged Communications

## Standard.

- (1) The jail shall have written policy and procedures addressing a person experiencing incarceration's privileged communications, written and legal correspondence, mail, and telephone calls.
- (2) Persons who are authorized to send privilege communications shall have notice of the applicable policies and procedures and be given a copy upon request.
- (3) The policy shall protect as privileged communications with attorneys and their authorized representatives and any communication protected as privileged by law. The jail may designate additional communications as privileged.
- (4) Privileged mail and written correspondence includes mail to or from attorneys, courts, public officials, administrators, clergy, or grievance systems.
- (5) Outgoing privileged mail or written correspondence may be inspected by staff for contraband in the presence of the person experiencing incarceration prior to being sealed, but it may not be read.
- (6) Incoming privileged mail or written correspondence shall be opened in the presence of the person experiencing incarceration and may be inspected for contraband, but may not be read.
- (7) Without opening the privileged mail or written correspondence, it may be screened. In the case of an articulable, good faith belief the mail or written correspondence fraudulently misrepresents it is privileged or presents an immediate danger, the jail may pursue lawful investigatory actions or action to prevent harm. Mail or written correspondence may be rejected pursuant to policy and procedures provided any required notice in these standards is provided to the sender and recipient.
- (8) Privileged telephone calls may not be audio monitored or recorded. The person experiencing incarceration shall have privacy for privileged telephone calls to the extent that conversations in ordinary tones cannot be overheard.

# **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

# **Compliance Indicators.**

# Comments.

- (1) Jails must facilitate and honor confidential communications. If a person not part of a privileged call learns a call was accidentally recorded, the caller and recipient shall be notified. The call shall not be listened to.
- (2) If any person who monitors or reviews telephone calls, in the course of listening to or monitoring a call, learns it may be privileged, they must immediately stop listening and shall notify the caller and recipient.

(3) Screening of privileged mail may include checking that it is correctly addressed, that the return address and postmark are consistent, that it does not appear to be leaking, stained, or emitting a strange or unusual odor, or appear to contain contraband.

**Relevant Authority.** Section 16-3-402, C.R.S. Right to communicate with attorney and family. This gives people who are arrested to the right to communicate with a member of their family through a reasonable number of telephone calls or any other reasonable manner. This rights renews when a person experiencing incarceration is transferred to a new place of custody. Section 13-90-107, C.R.S., which contains privileged communication under Colorado law.

5-3D-4275 5-7D-4492 Performance-Based Expected Practices for Adult Corrections Institutions, 5th ed. American Correctional Association (August 2018)

# **Topic G: Visitation**

### 1. Scope of Visitation Policies

# Standard.

- (1) The jail shall have written policies and procedures addressing visitation. The jail shall provide persons experiencing incarceration and visitors with relevant instructions and information about visiting, including visitation rules and rules regarding personal effects and the search of visitors. The policy shall be made available to all visitors in a convenient and accessible manner.
- (2) The policy, at a minimum, addresses:
  - (a) the jail address, phone number, and directions to the jail;
  - (b) days and hours of visitation;
  - (c) requirements and rules applicable to visitors;
  - (d) any rules regarding visits involving minors;
  - (e) special visits; and
  - (f) compliance with state and federal laws and regulations related to the rights of persons with disabilities.

## **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) Jail staff who interact with callers and visitors to the jail should be knowledgeable and able to direct members of the public to information about visitation.
- (2) Jails that utilize a website should post visitation information on their website.

#### **Compliance Indicators.**

#### Comments.

**Relevant Authority.** 5-7D-4499 Performance-Based Expected Practices for Adult Corrections Institutions, 5th ed. American Correctional Association (August 2018).

# **Topic G: Visitation**

# 2. Identification and Registry of Visitors and Visitor Log

# Standard.

- (1) Visitors shall identify themselves and register when entering a jail to visit a person experiencing incarceration. The jail staff shall maintain a record of visitors and who they visited.
  - (a) Jail staff shall require visitors to present government-issued photo identification, except the staff shall not require identification for minors who do not have identification.
  - (b) In case of extenuating circumstances, jail staff may admit a visitor without identification or credentials only upon an exception granted by an authorized administrative authority.
  - (c) Jail staff may require professional visitors to present credentials or documentation to allow a professional visit. The record of confidential professional visitors shall not be provided to others unless requested by the person experiencing incarceration or to comply with a law or court order.
  - (d) Jail staff may deny a visit if a visitor refuses to register or attempts to provide false information while registering.
  - (e) Jail staff shall maintain the records in a format that allows them to search information by visitor or by the person visited.
  - (f) Jail staff shall record the date, time, length, and location of the visit.

# **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

Compliance Indicators. Jail staff maintains up-to-date record of visits.

**Comments.** Jail staff may require additional information from visitors for safety and efficient operation of the jail, but should not collect information not necessary for the safe and efficient operation of the jail.

**Relevant Authority.** Related standards and materials: 4-ALDF-5B-04 Performance Based Standards for Adult Local Detention Facilities, 4th ed. American Correctional Association (June 2004).

# **Topic G: Visitation**

# 3. Visitation Space

## Standard.

- (1) Sufficient space is provided for visitation.
  - (a) In-person visitors and persons experiencing incarceration shall have seating. The space shall allow seating for more than one person.
  - (b) Except for confidential professional visitation, visitation space shall allow for monitoring by jail staff to maintain the order and security of the jail. In the case of in-contact visitation by non-professional visitors, staff shall monitor the visit to prevent contraband from being introduced into the jail.
  - (c) The space shall allow visitors and the person experiencing incarceration to hear each other and communicate freely.
  - (d) Space should be provided for visitors to securely store items not allowed in the visiting area.

## **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) It is recommended that persons experiencing incarceration have privacy from other people experiencing incarceration to the extent space and security concerns allow it during visits.
- (2) The jail staff should consider making visitation space reasonably comfortable for visitors.
- (3) The jail staff should provide the person experiencing incarceration and any in-person visitors a table or surface upon which they can write.

#### **Compliance Indicators.**

- (1) The jail can accommodate scheduled visits by friends and families and can accommodate visits from professional visitors without routine or frequent delay.
- (2) Visits are not conducted standing or seated on the floor because of inadequate seating.
- (3) Contraband is not being introduced into the jail through in-person visits.
- (4) Visits are conducted without raised voices.

**Comments.** Jails should provide adequate space for visits given the size of the jail and number of people experiencing incarceration within the jail. When new jails are built, visitation space should be considered and factored into the design of the jail.

# **Relevant Authority.**

### 4. Visitation Schedule and Frequency

### Standard.

(1) The number of visitors a person experiencing incarceration may receive and the length of the visits are limited only by the jail's schedule, space, and personnel constraints or when there are substantial reasons to justify such limitations.

## **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) At least some available visitation time should be available on the evening or weekend for each person experiencing incarceration.
- (2) Jails should allow a minimum of 30 minutes for each visit, unless the person experiencing incarceration requests a shorter visit.
- (3) Each person experiencing incarceration should be allowed to have at least two visits per week from family or friends. Professional visits shall not count toward this total.

## **Compliance Indicators.**

**Comments.** Some people experiencing incarceration do not have people seeking to visit them. If there are not people seeking to visit a person experiencing incarceration, the jail is not responsible to find them visitors.

**Relevant Authority.** Related standards and materials: 4-ALDF-5B-02 Performance Based Standards for Adult Local Detention Facilities, 4th ed. American Correctional Association (June 2004). 5-7D-4498 Performance-Based Expected Practices for Adult Corrections Institutions, 5th ed. American Correctional Association (August 2018).

### 5. Attorney-Client Visitation

### Standard.

- (1) A person experiencing incarceration has the right to visit with their attorney or an attorney's authorized representative at the jail or any other place of custody, subject only to the limitations necessary to maintain a safe and secure jail. The visits shall be treated as confidential and occur alone and in private, subject to the provisions of this standard. The space and materials allowed shall be adequate for attorney-client visits.
  - (a) Persons experiencing incarceration shall be allowed to meet with attorneys during regular business hours, evenings, and weekends. These visits shall be allowed at all reasonable times.
  - (b) The attorney-client visitation space should be located so that conversations in ordinary tones cannot be overheard by others.
  - (c) Conversations between persons experiencing incarceration, their attorneys, or their attorney's authorized representative shall not be monitored or recorded, except staff may observe visits through surveillance without audio or through a solid, transparent barrier so long as the conversation cannot be heard or captured. If a person experiencing incarceration poses a specifically articulable real and present risk of violence or escape during the attorney-client visit, the visit may be conducted with in-person staff standing in the immediate area of the visit to maintain safety and security, but the conversation must not be able to be heard, monitored, or captured. If jail staff or the visiting attorney have concerns about maintaining safety during a visit, staff and the attorney shall collaborate to determine an acceptable arrangement that adequately protects the safety of all parties.
  - (d) The space shall contain seating for at least four people and a table or desk that provides adequate writing space. However, visitation space that exists prior to the adoption of this standard which cannot be modified to comply because of physical constraints or a lack of funding shall not violate this standard.
  - (e) The jail shall allow means for an attorney or their representatives to bring in a laptop, legal materials, necessary equipment, and materials to take notes. The jail shall be allowed to inspect electronics or equipment to ensure safety, but shall not read or review legal materials. The room shall have means to charge a laptop.
  - (f) There shall be a means for visits with an attorney or authorized representative to have a contact visit so that no physical barriers are placed between a person experiencing incarceration and the attorney or authorized representative visiting them.

**Recommendations/Best Practices.** Given the prevalence of electronic, internet-based discovery and legal documents, a jail shall allow an internet connection for professional visitors if possible.

## **Compliance Indicators.**

**Comments.** Often attorney-client visits require the presence of other authorized representatives including paralegals, investigators, legal assistants, and interpreters. The requirement of space for four people to be seated in the area is to recognize the need for space for these visits to occur. It is not intended to reduce visitation space in jails which cannot accommodate this at the time of the adoption of this standard. New jails should be constructed with mindfulness to the standards and the legal requirements and realities of attorney-client visits.

**Relevant Authority.** Section 16-3-403, C.R.S. (Right to consult with an attorney); Section 16-3-403, C.R.S., (duty of officers to admit attorney); Section 13-90-107(1)(b), C.R.S. (attorney-client privilege)

#### 6. Professional Visitation

#### Standard.

- (1) Persons experiencing incarceration shall be able to visit with professional visitors subject only to the limitations necessary to maintain a safe and secure jail. The visits shall be treated as confidential. The space and materials allowed shall be adequate to accomplish the visit.
  - (a) The jail shall a have a written policy that identifies and governs professional visits. Professional visitors shall at a minimum include spiritual advisors, pretrial officers, probation officers, parole officers, human service workers, experts conducting evaluations, and medical or mental health professionals acting in their professional capacity who are providing services to the person experiencing incarceration.
  - (b) A person experiencing incarceration shall be allowed to meet with professional visitors during normal business hours and during evenings and weekends. These visits shall be allowed at all reasonable times.
  - (c) These visits shall be treated as confidential from staff and other persons experiencing incarceration and occur in a private space.
  - (d) There shall be adequate space, seating, places to write, and an electrical outlet for any necessary equipment to accomplish the purpose of the visit.
  - (e) If protected by legal privilege, these visits should be protected to the same degree as attorney-client visits.

#### **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

#### **Compliance Indicators.**

**Comments.** Often professional visitors must interview or evaluate people experiencing incarceration for court purposes including bond reports, pretrial investigations, competency evaluations, sanity evaluations, presentence reports, psychosexual evaluations, domestic violence evaluations, drug and alcohol evaluations, and other medical or mental health tests or evaluations. These evaluations are often constitutionally or statutorily required. These often involve private and sensitive topics.

#### **Relevant Authority.**

# 7. Restrictions

# Standard.

- (1) A person experiencing incarceration shall not be denied a visit or have a proper visit denied, revoked, or terminated early unless:
  - (a) the visitor or person experiencing incarceration violated a policy or rule while preparing for a denied visit or during a terminated visit;
  - (b) there is a reasonable belief that the visit or any person involved in the visit poses an imminent threat to the safety or security of the jail or any person;
  - (c) the visitor is under the age of 18 and is visiting without permission or their parent or legal guardian or is not appropriately accompanied;
  - (d) there is a bona fide emergency or extenuating circumstance that prevents the visit;
  - (e) there is a no-contact order, law, or court order than prohibits the visit; or
  - (f) the person experiencing incarceration refuses the visit.
- (2) The jail staff shall document the reason for denying or restricting the visit.
- (3) Visitation shall not be suspended or withheld as a punishment or consequence for rule infractions, except as provided in the above standard.

## **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

**Compliance Indicators.** Any audit of visitation shows documentation about the reason for any denied or interrupted visit which meets the criteria in this standard.

## Comments.

- (1) Visitation is valuable and important to the health and welfare of people experiencing incarceration. While visitation is not an absolute right, outcomes are better and behavior is better when people experiencing incarceration are able to visit with family, friends, and community contacts. The suspension or loss of visitation should only occur when it is necessary based on a reason articulated in the standard and should not be used as an incentive.
- (2) Repetitive violations of visitation policies can and should be addressed by jails. Visitors who engage in repetitive violations of the visitation policy can have the ability to visit suspended or, in extreme cases, banned. Persons experiencing incarceration can have their access to visits suspended for repetitive violations for progressively longer periods of time not to exceed 14 days.

## **Relevant Authority.**

### 8. Special Visitation

### Standard.

- (1) Jails shall have a written policy governing special visits.
- (2) Special visits are visits that the jail allows outside of the normal visitation schedule.
- (3) A jail should consider the circumstances in allowing special visits. Some examples of when a special visit should be considered include, but are not limited to:
  - (a) a serious illness or death of a family member of the person experiencing incarceration occurs;
  - (b) the person experiencing incarceration is diagnosed with a serious or terminal illness or is experiencing a risk of death and such visit can be accomplished safely; or
  - (c) a relative who cannot be available during any normal visitation hours or who has traveled a great distance is present and cannot otherwise visit.

#### **Compliance Indicators.**

- (1) There is a written policy which is available to the person experiencing incarceration and visitors.
- (2) Special visits have occurred.

## Comments.

**Relevant Authority**. 4-ALDF-5B-03, Performance Based Standards for Adult Local Detention Facilities, 4th ed. American Correctional Association (June 2004).

5-7D-4500 Performance-Based Expected Practices for Adult Corrections Institutions, 5th ed. American Correctional Association (August 2018).

## 9. In-Person and Video Visitation

#### Standard.

- (1) **In-person visitation.** In-person visits shall be free. This includes visits which use a video visitation system when the visitor appears at the jail. The jail shall use all reasonable methods to minimize costs to people experiencing incarceration or their visitors and shall not profit from visitation.
- (2)
- (a) Video visitation. When negotiating or entering into contracts with third-party vendors for video visitation, jails shall consider more than the cost to the county or sheriff's offices. Relevant officials shall consider the actual cost to persons experiencing incarceration and visitors, how the vendor's charges to end users compare to alternate vendors, the quality of the video visitation calls including call quality and reliability provided and guaranteed (i.e. bandwidth, video resolution, refresh rate, lag, audio sync, etc.), whether in-person visits and flexibility in visitation is still allowed, and whether the contract invades the jail's ability to control correctional decisions and the safety and security of the jail.
- (b) A jail which utilizes video visitation shall maintain the equipment, hardware, software, and networks necessary to provide reliable video visitation. The jail shall ensure persons experiencing incarceration and visitors receive relevant instructions and information about video visitation.

**Recommendations/Best Practices.** It is recommended that when contracting for video visitation equipment and visitation services that there is a competitive bidding process.

## **Compliance Indicators.**

- (1) Visitors visiting a person experiencing incarceration by coming in person to the jail do not have to pay costs to visit.
- (2) Video visitation is rarely cancelled or limited by technical problems related to the jail's or vendor's equipment, network, or IT infrastructure.
- (3) Jail staff can answer reasonable inquiries about video visitation and can provide information about cost, schedule, and rules like they could for any others forms of visitation.

## Comments.

- (1) Costs for telephone calls in correctional settings are controlled and regulated by state law and federal law and Federal Communication Commission regulations. Video visitation is not controlled or regulated in the same manner.
- (2) Sheriffs and their designees often contract with vendors and outside providers for video visitation. While sheriffs can often negotiate with vendors, they individually do not have leverage that policy makers have in setting broad universal standards.
- (3) It would be advisable for policy makers to monitor and consider regulating rates charged for video visitation in the same manner as phone calls.

- (4) Unless regulations are adopted, sheriffs and their designees shall consider the needs of people who are experiencing incarceration and their visitors by providing free in-person visitation at the jail and make reasonable efforts to provide remote video visitation to indigent persons experiencing incarceration and visitors however possible with the understanding the costs are often set by outside companies and visitors.
- (5) There are multiple considerations in negotiating contracts. There are often applicable laws which must be followed and nothing in this standard is meant to alter legal requirements for negotiating and entering contracts. However, whenever possible, relevant officials should ensure that any video visitation contracts address not only the needs of the officials and the jail, but also how such contracts affect persons experiencing incarceration and visitors who cannot negotiate for these services.
- (6) Section 17-42-103, C.R.S., regulates the cost of telephone calls using rates set by the Federal Communications Commission. Presently there is no regulation that controls the cost of the video visitation. Unless video visitation systems become regulated like telephone calls, it is important that cost and video visitation quality for end users be considered in the contracts with vendors.
- (7) Most video visitation systems will use third-party vendors. Persons experiencing incarceration and their visitors will often contact jail staff about visitation. It is important that jail staff can provide relevant information including the schedules, cost, and rules regarding video visitation. It is important that the jail staff be trained adequately to provide relevant information and direct people to support for the video visitation system.
- (8) Jails are not expected to provide off-site video visitors with technical assistance with the visitors' equipment or networks. However, jail staff should be able to direct people to any available assistance provided by the vendor.
- (9) The jail must ensure the equipment and network are adequately maintained to support video visitation services. Jails can use their own staff, county staff, or third-party vendors and contractual terms to accomplish this, but have responsibility to ensure the system operates and that problems are addressed in a timely manner.
- (10) The jail is not responsible to maintain or service any equipment for infrastructure for which they do not have control or which is outside a jail under their control.

## **Relevant Authority.**

#### 1. Access to Care

#### Standard.

- (1) Jail staff shall perform an initial evaluation to determine whether or not the individual is medically or mentally stable enough to be accepted into the jail or should be referred to treatment in the community.
- (2) Once accepted into the jail, persons experiencing incarceration shall have access to medically necessary medical, behavioral health, and dental care through all stages of incarceration. Medically necessary care includes care that:
  - (a) allows persons experiencing incarceration access to a qualified medical professional and/or qualified mental health professional as early into their incarceration as possible. Medical and behavioral health screening shall occur during the booking/intake process with appropriate follow-up care. If a more urgent need is identified (e.g., voiced suicidal ideations, visible trauma, etc.), arrangements shall be made to seek medical care and/or mental health care immediately;
  - (b) will, or is reasonably expected to prevent, diagnose, cure, correct, reduce, or ameliorate the pain and suffering, or the physical, mental, cognitive, or developmental effects of an illness, condition, injury, or disability;
  - (c) is provided in accordance with generally accepted professional standards for health care in the United States;
  - (d) is clinically appropriate in terms of type, frequency, extent, site, and duration;
  - (e) is not provided solely for the economic benefit of the provider;
  - (f) is not determined by the cost of the care to be provided or by the ability of the person experiencing incarceration to pay for the care and is not costlier than other equally effective treatment options;
  - (g) is delivered in the most appropriate setting(s) taking into consideration confidentiality, sanitation, the physical structure of the jail, safety, security, and specific medical circumstances; and
  - (h) is not provided for research or investigational purposes; except that experimental treatment or drugs may be provided in certain circumstances with the consent of the person experiencing incarceration and as authorized by a medical professional.
- (3) Jails shall have policies and procedures governing medical, behavioral, and dental care that, at a minimum, comply with the following requirements.
  - (a) All persons experiencing incarceration, including transgender individuals, shall receive comprehensive health care that is medically necessary, culturally sensitive, and offered through a nonjudgmental, gender-affirming approach. Jails shall arrange for all levels of health care, mental health care, and dental care, including preventative care and medications, and shall have specific procedures outlining access to care options when

medically necessary care cannot be provided inside the jail. Jails shall strive to secure quality, accessible, and timely services for persons experiencing incarceration, at the direction of qualified medical or mental health professionals.

- (b) Health assessments for persons experiencing incarceration shall begin at intake and continue on an ongoing basis. Jails shall develop a plan to provide continuity of care for persons experiencing incarceration who were being treated for a health condition prior to being accepted to the jail or who return to the jail after treatment in the community.
- (c) Persons experiencing incarceration shall have regular and ongoing opportunity to report any health concerns to qualified medical or mental health professionals. Jails shall facilitate direct and confidential communication between the person experiencing incarceration and qualified medical or mental health professionals.
- (d) All medical, dental, mental, and behavioral health decisions and actions shall be made by qualified medical or mental health professionals; except that nothing precludes jail staff from seeking care for a person experiencing incarceration that is, in their view, medically necessary.
- (e) All health care personnel who provide services to persons experiencing incarceration shall be appropriately credentialed according to the licensure, certification, and registration requirements pursuant to Colorado law.
- (f) The health care team in the jail shall be staffed in a manner that meets the needs of the jail population, taking into account acuity level, average daily population, and other relevant factors. In situations where a jail does not have access to on-site qualified medical or mental health professionals, the jail shall consider the implementation of tele-health/tele-psychiatric services to allow persons experiencing incarceration to receive medically necessary care.
- (g) Jails shall provide an opportunity for health care encounters, including medical and mental health interviews, examinations, and procedures, to be conducted in a setting that offers privacy and in a manner that also allows the jail to maintain a safe and secure environment for staff and persons experiencing incarceration.
- (h) Emergency mental health, dental, and medical care shall be made available to persons experiencing incarceration in a timely manner. In situations where a qualified medical or mental health professional is not available, jail staff shall provide emergency services until qualified health care professionals arrive and assume care. The jail staff shall contact the appropriate medical or mental health department immediately. Jails shall have an emergency first aid and crisis intervention plan and/ or access to emergency on-call or 24-hour professional availability.
- (i) Individuals experiencing incarceration shall receive medically necessary care, including medications, regardless of their ability to pay. Jails are encouraged to waive co-payments for chronic care needs, (e.g., diabetes, high blood pressure, serious mental illness, etc.).
  Jails shall document the reasons why patients refuse or decline care, and pay particular

attention to situations in which the cost of care is a main reason cited for refusing or declining care.

- (j) Persons experiencing incarceration shall have the right to make informed decisions about all medical, behavioral health, and dental treatment, including the right to refuse treatment, except where not required by law. Written documentation of informed consent is required for all medical procedures and medications that would require informed consent in the community. Jails shall convey all information necessary for a person experiencing incarceration to give informed consent in a manner consistent with the individual's needs related to language and effective communication. This may include the use of interpreters, assistive technology, or other accommodations. Jails shall document all informed consent decisions.
- (k) Disclosure of protected health information shall be made only as permitted under HIPAA. Jails shall share information appropriately under HIPAA and other relevant laws, including providing requested information in a timely manner to persons experiencing incarceration and to others, with the person's consent, when requested.
- (1) Jails shall provide safe and respectful women's health care that addresses routine health concerns and pre and postpartum care for pregnant persons experiencing incarceration.
- (m)Jails shall provide appropriate care to allow persons experiencing incarceration access to effective management of chronic pain and treatment for chronic illness.

## **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

## **Compliance Indicators.**

- (1) The jail is able to display that there is staffing plan to provide qualified medical professionals as needed to ensure that appropriate medical screening takes place as part of the intake process.
- (2) The jail has created an intake evaluation that meets the needs of the person experiencing incarceration in a manner that identifies the general physical health and mental health of the individual. Additionally, this evaluation should also identify areas requiring immediate attention from a medical or mental health professional.
- (3) The jail has a procedure in place that allows for direct communication from the person experiencing incarceration to jail health staff.

## Comments.

(1) The state is encouraged to make rules that prevent charging people experiencing incarceration for medical, dental, and behavioral health services provided in the jail or limiting any amount that can be charged as a copayment or other form of payment for medical or other services, as well as a list of medications and procedures that must be provided free of charge to all. The legislature should consider amending Section 17-26-104.5, C.R.S., to further limit the costs that can be imposed on an indigent person experiencing incarceration. The legislature should also amend Section 17-26-104.5 (3), C.R.S., to remove the language holding the person experiencing

incarceration "primarily responsible for the payment of the cost" of care related to self-injury and pre-existing conditions. In order to assist counties with the costs associated with medical, dental, and behavioral health care, the state should consider creating an insurance pool or other program to provide financial assistance to jails in covering these costs. The state should also consider other forms of financial assistance to assist counties in improving infrastructure to decrease costs of providing medical, dental, and behavioral health care, such as improving internet access to allow for utilization of telehealth.

(2) There should be regular communication with internal and external multidisciplinary partners regarding the delivery of medical and mental health care within the jail. This communication is best accomplished through regular meetings in order to create an environment that delivers quality health care, but also provides a safe and secure environment for the staff and persons experiencing incarceration.

**Relevant Authority.** (e.g., Estelle v. Gamble, 1976). National Commission on Correctional Health Care (NCCHC) Standards, J-A-01

**Relevant Authority.** Section 17-26-104.5 (1), C.R.S., Medical visits—charges to person in custody—provider charges—state hospital in Pueblo, which states in part that "In no case shall a person's inability to pay be the basis for not providing medical care equivalent to the community standard of care." The law also states in subsection (1.3) that, "A provider of medical care that receives any state money, including but not limited to providers that receive money from the medical assistance program or the Colorado indigent care program shall charge a county for medical care provided to a person in custody in a county jail."

ACA Standards 5-6A-4344 ("Access to Care"), 5-6A-4345; NCCHC Position Statement on "Charging Inmates a Fee for Health Care Services (2017)"

#### 2. Informed Consent

### Standard.

- (1) Persons experiencing incarceration shall have the right to make informed decisions about all medical, behavioral health, and dental treatment, including the right to refuse treatment, except where consent is not required by law.<sup>1</sup> Each jail shall have policies and procedures that describe all aspects of informed consent.
  - (a) Health care/medical staff shall convey all information necessary for a patient to give informed consent in a manner consistent with the individual's needs related to language and effective communication. This may include the use of interpreters, assistive technology, or other accommodations.
  - (b) Written documentation of informed consent is required for all medical and behavioral health treatment that would require informed consent in the community.
  - (c) Refusal of treatment will be documented, to include: a description of the service offered and refused, evidence that the person was advised of any adverse effects that may result from refusal of the specific treatment, and signatures of the patient and of the qualified medical and mental health professional. If the patient refuses to sign, the refusal shall be noted and documented by a qualified medical and mental health professional who witnessed the refusal to sign and an additional witness.
  - (d) Staff shall take the time to ensure that every patient has the opportunity to ask questions and seek clarification in order to make a fully informed decision about care.

## **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) If a patient refuses care, and the refusal is likely to result in adverse consequences to the patient's health, medical staff should attempt to re-approach the patient when possible to offer the treatment at a future time.
- (2) Patients should be given the opportunity to involve family members, outside providers, and other supports in their care and to consult with these people about medical decisions when requested.

#### **Compliance Indicators.**

#### Comments.

**Relevant Authority.** C.R.S. §27-65-111, "Hearing Procedures—Jurisdiction;" C.R.S. §§ 26-20-101 through 104, 105-109 ("Protection of Persons from Restraint"); People v. Medina, 705 P.2d 961 (Colo. 1985), Sell v. U.S., 539 U.S. 166 (2003)

ACA Standards 5-6A-4368, 5-6C-4397; NCCHC standards J-G-05 ("Informed Consent and Right to Refuse"), MH-I-04 ("Informed Consent and Right to Refuse"), J-G-06 ("Medical and Other Research")

<sup>[1]</sup> Including the use of involuntary medications (where allowed), situations where the patient lacks capacity to give consent. Any treatment or medication given over the patient's refusal on

with the consent of a third party shall comply with all applicable laws and regulations, including any and all protections for the patient, due process requirements, and exhaustion of options for voluntary treatment.

#### 3. Intake Process

#### Standard.

- (1) The jail shall assess the health of each person experiencing incarceration at intake and on an ongoing basis and create a plan to provide continuity of care for persons experiencing incarceration who are being treated for a health condition.
- (2) Prior to acceptance to the jail, jail staff shall screen individuals in need of urgent medical or mental health attention and refer them immediately to a medical facility for care. A receiving intake screening shall take place as soon as possible upon acceptance into the jail and be completed by a qualified medical professional or jail staff which then will be reviewed by the medical staff as soon as possible. The intake screening shall include, but may not be limited to:
  - (a) current and past illness, current treatment plans, and any special health requirements;
  - (b) history of infectious/communicable disease;
  - (c) current communicable illness symptoms;
  - (d) past and current mental health conditions, including hospitalizations;
  - (e) suicidal risk assessment/history of suicidal ideation or attempts (and date of most recent attempt if applicable);
  - (f) dental problems to include history and current treatment plans (e.g., need for dental partials/dentures);
  - (g) allergies to medications and/or food;
  - (h) dietary needs (e.g., special diet ordered by medical provider);
  - (i) prescription medications;
  - (j) legal and illicit drug use;
  - (k) history of substance use disorder;
  - (l) current or prior withdrawal symptoms;
  - (m)current participation in a medication assisted treatment (MAT) program;
  - (n) current or recent pregnancy (to include postpartum concerns such as breast pumping, date of delivery, mode of delivery);
  - (o) observations such as: general appearance, behavior, level of consciousness, ease of movement, breathing, skin condition; and
  - (p) other health problems not mentioned.
- (3) At intake, all persons experiencing incarceration will be informed of their rights with respect to their own protected health information and information on how to file a HIPAA complaint, taking into account each individual's needs for effective communication.

- (4) For continuity of care purposes, the jail shall have a process in place within the intake process that allows for timely verification of the person experiencing incarceration's:
  - (a) current medication regimen; and
  - (b) current treatment plans from community entities and/or other jails in situations where the individual is transferred from one jail to the accepting jail.

(5)

- (a) Individuals displaying signs of mental illness shall be referred to qualified mental health personnel who should be trained in stabilization, prevention of deterioration, crisis intervention, and management of acute psychiatric episodes.
- (b) If the individual has a chronic history of mental illness, but is stable at time of the intake process, a referral shall be made to the mental health team within 14 days of incarceration.
- (6) Information on available services and costs shall be provided during the intake process.
- (7) The jail shall refer the person experiencing incarceration to receive treatment based on the information received in the intake process.

## **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) When possible, within 14 days of incarceration a qualified health professional should review the intake screening and complete a health assessment in order to determine the medical needs and mental health conditions for each person experiencing incarceration in custody.
- (2) Try to avoid placing anyone with mental illness in restrictive housing. If restrictive housing is required, the jail shall display adherence to Section 17-26-304, C.R.S.
- (3) Understanding that not all jails have access to medical personnel at all times, if jail staff are asking medical-related questions, jail staff shall be proficient in collecting medical information and on how to take a medical history and make proper notification to medical staff. In urgent situations, it may be necessary for the jail staff to arrange urgent transport to a hospital via ambulance.

## **Compliance Indicators.**

**Comments.** The purpose of this policy is to provide quality continuity of care upon entry into the jail, prevent negative outcomes, and identify urgent and chronic care medical and/or mental health needs of the person experiencing incarceration-patient population.

**Relevant Authority.** National Commission on Correctional Health Care (NCCHC) Standards, J E-02 17-26-304, C.R.S.

#### 4. Health Care Records

#### Standard.

- (1) Jails shall maintain an accurate health/mental health record in written or electronic format. There should be a process for retention and reactivation of the records if a person experiencing incarceration returns to the jail. These records shall be comprehensive and include, but not be limited to:
  - (a) patient identifying information, (e.g., patient name, identification number, date of birth);
  - (b) a medical/mental health problem list that consists of:
    - (I) known allergies;
    - (II) identified problems/diagnosis;
    - (III) list of active and inactive problems;
    - (IV) list of dates each problem was first identified; and
    - (V) list of significant surgical and/or trauma history;
  - (c) screening and health assessments forms;
  - (d) outside medical and mental health records received when appropriate;
  - (e) transfer form from outside the jail, (e.g., another detention facility);
  - (f) progress notes that also include:
    - (I) findings;
    - (II) diagnosis;
    - (III) outcomes;
  - (g) order forms for:
    - (I) medications;
    - (II) treatments;
    - (III) labs; and
    - (IV) other diagnostics (e.g., radiology);
  - (h) flow sheets;
  - (i) consent forms;
  - (j) refusal forms;
  - (k) release of information forms;
    - (I) dental care and interventions;
    - (II) medication administration record (MAR);

- (III) results of outside consultations, (e.g., dental, mental health, other);
- (IV) off-site referrals;
- (V) discharge orders and/or summary from hospitalizations and/or other in-patient admissions;
- (VI) specialty needs, (e.g., lower tier, lower bunk, special diet, ADA accommodations, etc.);
- (VII)medical and mental health correspondence;
- (VIII) behavioral health reports;
- (IX) immunization records; and
- (X) previous records from previous incarcerations at the applicable jail.
- (2) Jails shall provide an opportunity for health care encounters, including medical and mental health interviews, examinations, and procedures, to be conducted in a setting that offers privacy and in a manner that also allows the jail to maintain a safe and secure environment for staff and persons experiencing incarceration. Health records remain confidential and are only accessible to assigned qualified personnel. Jail staff may be advised of individuals' health/mental health status only in accordance with state and federal laws and to preserve the health and safety of the individual, other individuals around them, and jail staff.

#### **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

#### **Compliance Indicators.**

**Comments.** 

Relevant Authority. ACA Standards, NCCHC Standards

## 5. Dispensing and Administering Prescribed Medications

## Standard.

- (1) Medications shall be dispensed and administered in compliance with all state and federal law and in a safe and timely manner. Jails shall take all reasonable steps to provide continuity of medication and access to a wide range of medications to fit the needs of each person experiencing incarceration.
  - (a) The jails shall take reasonable steps to verify any existing prescription. The jail shall honor valid, verified prescriptions upon admission and administer medications according to existing prescriptions, unless a qualified medical provider determines after review that the medication is not medically indicated. All efforts should be made to continue the same medication in the jail that the person was taking prior to admission or return to the jail.
  - (b) Medication shall not be denied or substituted on the basis of cost alone. However, the jail may substitute a medication with very similar or identical active ingredients that is a medically-recognized generic medication for the more expensive trade name medication.
  - (c) If the jail cannot provide identical a medication, an appropriate substitution shall be ordered as soon as possible and no later than a qualified medical provider's next working shift after the person is booked into the jail.
  - (d) If a jail utilizes a medication formulary, policy shall allow for exceptions on an individual basis.
  - (e) If a jail denies or substitutes a prescribed medication, jail medical staff shall document the specific and individualized documentation into the person's medical chart explaining the basis for the denial or substitution.
  - (f) A jail shall have a policy and procedure that allows a person experiencing incarceration to appeal a denial of a specific medication.
  - (g) All jails shall provide medication-assisted treatment.
  - (h) All medications shall be administered by qualified professionals who have obtained QMAP certification.
  - (i) Medications must be stored in a safe and appropriate manner, including disposing of medications once they are expired.
  - (j) Administration of any emergency or involuntary medications shall be done in compliance with any state or federal laws and applicable regulations.
  - (k) The clinical decision to initiate or advance hormone medication treatment or candidacy for surgical interventions while incarcerated or upon release shall be based on individual medical need, risks, and benefits; analysis of alternatives; ruling out contraindications; accepted standards of care; and a thorough informed-consent process. Jail medical staff shall maintain knowledge of current best practices in this area of health care.

- (I) Patients with gender dysphoria who have not received hormone therapy before incarceration shall be evaluated by a health care provider qualified in the area of gender-related health care to determine their evaluation and treatment needs.
- (II) When determined to be medically necessary for a patient, after baseline laboratory studies are collected, hormone therapy or pubertal suppression shall be initiated, and regular laboratory monitoring conducted according to accepted medical standards.
- (1) For transgender patients who received hormone therapy or pubertal suppression agents, with or without a prescription, before incarceration:
  - (I) if the prescription hormone therapy is verified, it shall be continued without interruption without waiting for a medical evaluation; and
  - (II) if the patient took unprescribed hormones, decisions shall be made on a case-by-case basis by the qualified medical provider, with continuation of hormones when safe and appropriate.
- (m)If previous hormone use cannot be verified, the patient shall receive a medical evaluation for hormone therapy as soon as possible to minimize disruptions or to determine if consultation with or referral to a transgender specialist is medically necessary.

**Recommendations/Best Practices.** The jails should take all reasonable steps to provide a person experiencing incarceration released from the jail into the community a supply of all prescribed medications as deemed appropriate by a qualified medical provider. Jails should take all reasonable steps to arrange follow-up appointments with appropriate providers in the community regarding continuity of medications prior to, but without delaying the person's release.

# **Compliance Indicators.**

# Comments.

- (1) If a jail must use a formulary, counties are encouraged to collaborate on creating common formularies and explore options for bulk purchasing of commonly prescribed medications in order to lower the cost and ensure continuity of medications across jails. However, individualized decisions about treatment should be made in every case, and medication decisions should not be limited by availability of bulk purchase medications.
- (2) Continuity of medication for a person who is experiencing incarceration who is incompetent to proceed or who has been restored to competency is of critical importance. In the case of a person experiencing incarceration who was restored to competency through taking prescribed medications, the jail should make every reasonable effort to provide continuity of medication and dose. In the event the jail cannot provide continuity of medication, the jail should notify and coordinate with the physician treating the person experiencing incarceration prior to their return to jail to formulate the most medically appropriate medication plan. Further, the jail should provide notice to the person experiencing incarceration's attorney or the applicable court when such notice is allowed by law.
- (3) Pain medication or medication with highly addictive properties or which is subject to abuse because it alters mental state or is frequently recreationally abused is of heightened concern

in a jail setting. Medical providers should consider the person experiencing incarceration's prior abuse or potential to abuse or become addicted to medication. However, the jail should not deny or substitute pain medication through overriding a medical professional or medical indicated medical order. The jail should take steps to carefully monitor and control the administration of these medications.

(4) State law requires medication assisted treatment, but does not currently provide funding. In order for jails to comply with the requirement, ongoing funding should be provided.

**Relevant Authority.** Section 25-1.5-302, C.R.S., Administration of medications--powers and duties of department--record checks—rules

NCCHC Standards J-D-01, J-D-02 (Medication Services), J-G-03 and MH-I-02(Emergency Psychotropic Medication), J-F-04 (Medically Supervised Withdrawal and Treatment), J-E-09 (Continuity, Coordination and Quality of Care During Incarceration), J-C-05 (Medication Administration Training), MH-D-01 (Mental Health Pharmaceutical Operations)

## 6. Reducing Suicide

## Standard.

- (1) The jail shall have a policy on suicide prevention. The policy shall be reviewed at least annually by a qualified medical or mental health professional and appropriate jail staff.
- (2) Jails shall take measures to mitigate risk of self-harm and attempted and completed suicides.
- (3) All staff members who work with individuals experiencing incarceration are trained upon hiring and annually to recognize verbal and behavioral cues that indicate potential suicide and how to respond appropriately. In addition to recognizing verbal and behavioral cues, initial and recurring training must include, but not be limited to: avoiding negative attitudes to suicide prevention; understanding why jails are conducive to suicidal behavior; risk factors for suicide; and identifying suicidal individuals despite their denial of risk. Staff must be trained to understand high-risk times and situations and that persons experiencing incarceration are at heightened risk for suicide within 2 to 14 days of confinement. Jails shall keep apprised of current and emerging best practices for suicide prevention.
- (4) Risk assessment interviews shall be conducted, and treatment for at-risk individuals shall be provided, in confidential therapeutic settings.
- (5) Jails shall receive, document, and respond to information from any source indicating that a person experiencing incarceration is at an increased risk of suicide. Jails shall take any reasonable actions to reduce suicide risk.
- (6) The restrictions of "suicide watch" may exacerbate mental health conditions and heighten risk of suicide or self-harm. Property, privileges, and programming shall only be withheld based on an individual's mental health in the context of a short-term crisis intervention, unless such restriction has been ordered by a qualified medical or mental health professional for that individual based on contemporaneous and individual circumstances which shall be documented in the patient's records and reassessed and terminated or renewed at least every 24 hours, taking into consideration changes in the person's condition.
- (7) Jail staff shall conduct meaningful observations of suicidal individuals at unpredictable intervals with no more than 15 minutes between checks and document that the rounds were completed. Meaningful observations means that the staff member stops and looks in each cell and confirms signs of life and any out of the ordinary activities or body positions.
- (8) Jails shall not have policies preventing staff from entering a cell immediately in case of emergency and when the person appears unresponsive and to render aid without first placing the person in restraints.
- (9) Jails must collect and share data on attempted and completed suicides with the appropriate state entity in order to accelerate understanding of this behavior and augment implementation of protective measures.
- (10) Each attempted and completed suicide shall be reported immediately to the responsible medical authority or a health or mental health authority. In the event of any attempted or

completed suicide, an administrative review shall be conducted as soon as practicable to identify any unmitigated risks, assess staff response and suggestions for how the response could have been improved upon, and to allow staff to debrief.

**Recommendations/Best Practices.** Jails should provide information to all persons experiencing incarceration about coping with stress; asking for help; and providing support to their peers. Jails should promote peer-to-peer support.

**Compliance Indicators.** Suicide watch monitoring logs are reviewed to ensure monitoring times are staggered and unpredictable and that the monitoring does not go beyond 15 minutes.

# Comments.

- (1) Incarceration heightens risk of suicide. Given that the majority of deaths by suicide occur in persons with no known mental health condition, the need for primary prevention cannot be over-emphasized. All jails should strive to reduce suicide by creating a healthy correctional environment that should promote protective factors across the entire population experiencing incarceration and by identifying at-risk persons experiencing incarceration.
- (2) If a person experiencing incarceration voices or displays substance use disorder, the jail should provide appropriate mental health and/or medical support. People experiencing withdrawal may be at a heightened risk for suicide.
- (3) Jails should make every effort to mitigate risk of suicide in the physical environment, for example by eliminating ligature points, utilizing furniture and equipment designed to mitigate this risk, and regularly inspecting cells for damage or modifications that create a heightened risk in the physical environment. Wherever possible, each jail should provide "suicide mitigated" cells of housing units within each security level (i.e., someone doesn't have to be isolated and placed in restrictive housing in order to access a mitigated cell).

**Relevant Authority.** Ohio: Minimum Standards for Jails. NCCHC Suicide Prevention Resource Guide., NCCHC Standards J-B-05 (Suicide Prevention and Intervention), MH-C-04 (Mental Health Training for Correctional Officers), MH- G-04 (Suicide Prevention Program)

### 7. Infectious Disease Program

### Standard.

- (1) Jails shall have an infection control policy. The policy shall address the monitoring and prevention of the spread of communicable disease and/or infections. The goal of this program is to maintain a safe and healthy environment for staff and the persons experiencing incarceration. The policy shall include following standard precautions for current medical practice and recommendations from the local public health agency. The jail shall provide proper and adequate personal protective equipment (PPE) and basic hygiene items at no financial charge to the staff and persons experiencing incarceration. Persons experiencing incarceration shall be assessed, screened, and observed for communicable disease.
- (2) The jail shall compile and maintain information to include the treatment of communicable infectious diseases. The infectious disease policy may include, but not be limited to:
  - (a) prevention;
  - (b) education;
  - (c) identification;
  - (d) surveillance;
  - (e) immunization records, when applicable;
  - (f) treatment plan, to include follow-up care;
  - (g) isolation, when indicated; and
  - (h) reporting to appropriate local health agency.

#### **Recommendation/Best Practices.**

- (1) Jails shall provide educational materials and training for persons experiencing incarceration and staff that includes, but may not be limited to:
  - (a) personal hygiene;
  - (b) dental hygiene;
  - (c) Sexually Transmitted Infection (STI);
  - (d) HIV/AIDS; and
  - (e) proper use of PPE.
- (2) Upon release from custody, if applicable the jail shall provide the individual with resources specific to continued care post-release for the communicable disease treatment plan.

## **Compliance Indicators.**

## Comments.

**Relevant Authority.** NCCHC J-B-02, Infectious disease prevention and control, Tri-County Health Department, Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment (CDPHE)

## 8. Prenatal and Post-Partum Care

#### Standard.

- (1) Jails shall have written policies and procedures on prenatal and postpartum care, and this information should be available to individuals within the jail.
- (2) Pregnancy/Prenatal
  - (a) Upon admission to a jail, women shall be screened and assessed for pregnancy.
  - (b) Jails shall provide health monitoring and evaluation during pregnancy in accordance with current Colorado and national standards.
  - (c) Jails shall arrange for obstetric treatment plans for the person experiencing incarceration, and consult with outside providers if necessary.
  - (d) Jail shall provide treatment planning to include counseling on nutrition, vitamins or supplements, medications advisement, housing needs, special accommodations warranted, safety precautions, and appropriate level of activity and provide appropriate nutrition, prenatal vitamins, and supplements.
  - (e) Pregnant and post-partum persons experiencing incarceration shall be provided appropriate clothing, undergarments, and sanitary materials.
  - (f) All pregnant persons experiencing incarceration shall have access to substance use screening, education, and appropriate withdrawal management support should it be available within the jail.
  - (g) Jails shall follow Section 17-26-104.7, C.R.S., regarding restraint protocol for pregnant persons experiencing incarceration.
  - (h) Persons experiencing incarceration shall have access to examinations by a qualified provider, as well as access to prenatal laboratory work and diagnostic testing.
- (3) Postpartum
  - (a) Qualified medically trained professionals shall provide treatment planning and counseling to support lactating individuals.
  - (b) Postpartum care shall include access to proper equipment for lactating individuals as well as creating a treatment plan for pumping and storing breast milk.
  - (c) Individuals shall have access to postpartum medical follow-up care.
  - (d) Jails shall screen for postpartum depression and, if a licensed healthcare professional determines that person experiencing incarceration is suffering from postpartum depression, the person shall have regular access to a mental health clinician. During post-delivery recuperation, persons experiencing incarceration shall remain in the hospital until the attending physician certifies that they may be safely be discharged and transferred back to the jail.

- (e) For data reporting purposes, jails shall have a documented system to track pregnancies and births of persons experiencing incarceration.
- (f) In cases of imminent pending or current births, jails shall inform individuals that they may consent to have the jail contact their attorneys and or courts to notify them of current medical circumstances in order for the court to consider a medical furlough or change in bond as appropriate.
- (g) Individuals shall be given an option to engage with postpartum bonding while in the birth facility when appropriate.

# **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) Qualified medical professionals should provide services for an individual who is pregnant or an individual in the postpartum period in a manner that is culturally congruent; maintains the person's dignity, privacy, and confidentiality; ensures freedom from harm and mistreatment; and enables informed choices and continuous support.
- (2) Jails should work to develop policies that support trauma-informed standards of care to promote health and safety of pregnant individuals.
- (3) Jails should work with medical providers to provide pregnant individuals with education, parenting support, counseling, and other relevant health literacy, and attempt to connect individuals to community-based resources with discharge planning where possible.
- (4) Jails should attempt to accommodate visitation periods with the new child if circumstances are appropriate and can be accommodated safely.
- (5) Jails should prioritize a healthy physiological postpartum process by allowing for bonding time while individuals are in medical facilities directly after birth, when appropriate, as well as gaining consent of pregnant individuals to notify courts of changes in circumstances surrounding a pregnancy in order to allow for consideration of alternative bonding circumstances, when appropriate.

## **Compliance Indicators.**

## Comments.

**Relevant Authority.** Section 17-26-104.4, C.R.S., Incarceration of a person with the capacity for pregnancy; Section, 17-26-104.7, C.R.S., Prohibition against the use of restraints on pregnant individuals in custody; Section 17-1-113.6, C.R.S., Menstrual hygiene products for a person in custody; Section 31-15-406, C.R.S., Incarceration of a person with the capacity for pregnancy

NCCHC Standards J-F-05, ACA Standards 6A, Massachusetts General Law Part I, Tittle XVIII, Chapter 127, Section 118 Pregnant and postpartum inmate standards of care

### 9. Accessing and Reporting Deaths of Persons Experiencing Incarceration

#### Standard.

- (1) Jails shall have a policy governing actions to be taken following the death of a person experiencing incarceration. All deaths occurring in a jail shall be reviewed and reported appropriately with a goal of preventing future injuries and deaths.
  - (a) When a death occurs in the jail, jails shall:
    - (I) preserve and document all evidence and information documented as thoroughly and accurately as possible, including videos and photographs;
    - (II) photograph the scene before and after medical or other intervention;
    - (III) keep detailed notes about any steps taken by staff after discovering the death and any medical care rendered; and
    - (IV) interview witnesses.
  - (b) If a death occurs in a jail, an initial determination should be made as to whether the death was natural or unnatural (homicide, suicide, accident) in collaboration with the coroner's office for the purposes of safety planning to protect the safety of others in the jail and to inform next steps in any investigation.
  - (c) If it is determined that a death occurred naturally, medical staff shall review medical records to determine whether an appropriate diagnosis was made, appropriate treatment offered, and whether any changes in policy or procedure could prevent similar deaths in the future.
  - (d) If the death is determined to be unnatural, an administrative review will be done to determine whether any omissions or violations of policy or procedure contributed to the death and whether any changes in policy or procedure could prevent similar deaths in the future.
  - (e) In the case of deaths by suicide, a psychological autopsy or other type of suicide review or clinical mortality review shall be conducted and the findings thoroughly documented.
  - (f) Data related to all deaths in the jail shall be tracked and reported to the Department of Public Safety Division of Criminal Justice and to any other agencies as required.
  - (g) When a death occurs, timely notifications shall be made to the medical examiner, next of kin, and others as required by law.
  - (h) In addition to conducting its own internal administrative review, the jail shall request that the death be investigated by an outside law enforcement agency. No investigation is required in cases of terminal illness or expected deaths.
  - (i) Primary investigations include detailed examinations of factors contributing to the death, including any omissions or violations of existing policies and procedures, the need to

revise or create policies and procedures, any corrective actions recommended, personnel decisions made, or administrative leave given following a death.

# **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) Ensure that policies and procedures require a debriefing following a death, both to collect relevant information and to provide support for staff involved in or responding to the incident.
- (2) Provide trauma-informed supports to both staff and persons experiencing incarceration who may have witnessed the event, knew the person who died, etc.
- (3) Take advantage of every opportunity to learn from incidents to prevent future harms; encourage honesty and transparency when conducting administrative or other reviews involving deaths in the jail.
- (4) Ensure that findings of internal reviews are shared with appropriate staff in order to educate them with the goal of preventing future harms.

# **Compliance Indicators.**

## Comments.

**Relevant Authority.** Deaths in Custody Reporting Act (DCRA), Pub. L. No. 113-242 Related standards and materials: ACA Standards 5-6D-4410, 5-2A-4425, 5-6C-4395; NCCHC standards MH-A-10, J-A-09

American Academy of Pediatrics. (2018). Ensuring Comprehensive Care and Support for Transgender and Gender-Diverse Children and Adolescents (Policy Statement). https://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/142/4/e20182162 American Psychological Association. (2015). Guidelines for Psychological Practice with Transgender and Gender Nonconforming People, Guidelines 5 & 10.

https://www.apa.org/practice/guidelines/transgender.pdf The Mental Health of Transgender Youth: Advances in Understanding. (2016). Journal of Adolescent Health and Medicine. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2016.06.012 PREA Standards and Policy Development Guidelines for Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender and Intersex Inmates.

http://www.wcl.american.edu/endsilence/documents/LGBTIAdultWebinarFINAL.pdf Prison Rape Elimination Act, 28 C.F.R. § 115.15 (e) Prison Rape Elimination Act, 28 C.F.R. § 115.43 (a) World Professional Association for Transgender Health. (2012). <u>Standards of Care for the</u> <u>Health of Transsexual, Transgender, and Gender-Nonconforming People, Version 7</u>

### **10. Information Sharing**

#### Standard.

- (1) Jails shall be familiar with and follow all relevant laws regarding protected health information. Jails shall provide protected health information to a person entitled to receive it in a timely manner.
  - (a) Disclosure for purposes of continuity of care shall be permitted without written authorization as allowed by law.
  - (b) If a third-party requests protected health information about a person experiencing incarceration, the jail shall have a policy about informing the person experiencing incarceration about the request in a timely manner and obtaining a written release from the person experiencing incarceration if the person experiencing incarceration wants the information shared.
  - (c) Jails shall facilitate timely sharing of relevant information and honor release forms that comply with law.

## **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) When possible, jails should allow individuals the ability to review their paper or electronic records free of charge.
- (2) Staff should attempt to obtain consent to share protected health information with at least one family member or other support person and shall ask the person experiencing incarceration if there is someone they would like to designate as a decision maker in the event that they become incapacitated or are otherwise unable to give consent to treatment.

## **Compliance Indicators.**

## Comments.

**Relevant Authority.** Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA); 45 CFR 164.512 (k); 45 CFR 164.501 correctional institution includes a jail or detention facility, Section 13-90-107, C.R.S.

NCCHC Standards J-A-07 ("Privacy of Care"). J-A-08 ("Health Records"), and J-E-09 ("Continuity, Coordination, and Quality of Care During Incarceration"); ACA Standards 5-1E-4098 ("Inmate Access to Records") and 5-1E-4099 ("Release of Information")

## **11. Medical Unit Utilization**

## Standard.

- (1) Jails shall have a policy about the use of cells in medical units.
  - (a) Housing in a medical unit shall be prioritized for individuals experiencing incarceration who have medical needs that cannot be accommodated in regular housing.
  - (b) A person experiencing incarceration who is housed in a medical unit shall have equal access to all programming, services, activities, and benefits offered, including being housed in an integrated setting.
  - (c) No one shall be housed in a medical unit on the basis of their disability, sexual orientation, or gender identity.
  - (d) A person experiencing incarceration housed in a medical unit shall not be subjected to more restrictive conditions than those in general population unless ordered by a medical professional and related to their medical condition, for example, they have a communicable disease, they must be on bed rest, etc.

**Recommendations/Best Practices.** 

**Compliance Indicators.** 

Comments.

Relevant Authority. 28 C.F.R. 35.152, Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA)

NCCHC standard J-F-02 ("Infirmary-level Care")

#### 1. Nutritional Standards

#### Standard.

- (1) All jails shall provide a nutritionally adequate food service program to persons experiencing incarceration that complies with applicable nutritional standards.
  - (a) The food service program in each jail shall provide persons experiencing incarceration an appropriate level of nutrients and calories, based upon current recommended dietary guidelines.
  - (b) Records of food items served at meals shall be maintained pursuant to the jail's record retention schedule.
  - (c) All menus should be planned in advance, dated, and substantially followed. Any changes to an approved menu or substitutions in meals actually served should be documented.
  - (d) Jails shall make menus available to persons experiencing incarceration and staff.

#### **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) Food should be prepared in such a manner as to provide adequate palatability in addition to nutritional value.
- (2) The person responsible for the supervision of the jail food service program shall plan and prepare written and dated menus. Such menus and menu cycles shall ideally be reviewed at least annually by a nutritionist or dietician to ensure that they provide an appropriate level of nutrients and calories. Where resources do not allow for review by a nutrition professional, alternate resources may be used.
- (3) If changes or substitutions to an approved menu must be made, jails should attempt to provide food of equal nutritional value.

#### **Compliance Indicators.**

Comments.

**Relevant Authority.** 

### 2. Timing and Frequency of Meals

#### Standard.

- (1) Except in emergencies, jails shall serve three meals in a 24-hour period, and two meals shall be hot. No more than 14 hours shall pass without supplemental food being served.
- (2) Variations in meal time, menu, and the number of hot meals may be allowed during emergencies, for persons experiencing incarceration on work release, for weekends and holidays, and as necessary for limited and unforeseen scheduling issues, provided nutritional requirements and medical needs are met.
- (3) In the event that a disciplinary issue is created related to the service or consumption of a meal (spitting, throwing, etc.), jail staff has the authority to remove or alter the meal in question temporarily only until the disciplinary issue is resolved.
- (4) Food may not be withheld, nor the standard menu varied, as a disciplinary sanction for an individual person experiencing incarceration.
- (5) Persons experiencing incarceration shall not be required to purchase food in order to meet basic nutritional standards.

#### **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

**Compliance Indicators.** Posting that includes meal schedule and prohibition on punishment readily available to persons experiencing incarceration in handbook and food service area.

## Comments.

- (1) It is in the best interest of the institution to maintain regular mealtimes. This allows for consistent scheduling of staff and workers who are persons experiencing incarceration. It also better ensures consistent energy and blood sugar levels throughout the day.
- (2) Mealtime consistency, including regular hot meals, creates an expectation that nutritional needs will be met during incarceration.

## **Relevant Authority.**

### 3. Special Diets

#### Standard.

- (1) Jails shall provide special diets that are culturally, religiously, and medically appropriate for persons experiencing incarceration.
- (2) Special diet requests shall be kept as simple as possible and shall conform closely to the food served to the other persons experiencing incarceration by utilizing items from the regular menus when possible.
- (3) All orders for special diets shall be furnished to food service staff in writing. Lists of individuals experiencing incarceration requiring special diets shall be regularly reviewed for updates and cancellations.
- (4) Appropriate accommodations to food service may be made for safety reasons. The accommodations should not result in a decrease in nutritional intake. Meals should be modified only as necessary to protect the dignity and wellbeing of the person experiencing incarceration.
- (5) Minimum standards for at least five types of special meals should be offered and meet the following criteria.
  - (a) **Medical diets.** Medical diets are dietitian-approved and/or ordered by a medical provider.
  - (b) Food-allergy diets. A dietitian-approved allergy diet shall be provided as necessary.
  - (c) Vegetarian or Vegan diets. A jail shall provide reasonable protein substitutions at meals for persons experiencing incarceration requesting vegetarian or vegan diets. A vegetarian or vegan diet shall be dietitian-approved as necessary.
  - (d) Pregnancy/post-partum diets. A jail shall develop a diet that meets the requirements of pregnant/post-partum persons experiencing incarceration Pregnant and post-partum persons experiencing incarceration shall be provided a substitution or supplements as ordered by the medical professional or health services.
  - (e) **Religious diets.** A jail shall have a written policy and procedure that provides for special diets or meal accommodations for persons experiencing incarceration whose religious beliefs require adherence to religious dietary laws.

#### **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) Jails shall have a written policy and procedure that includes:
  - (a) special diets approved by the appropriate medical or dental personnel;
  - (b) special diets for persons experiencing incarceration whose religious beliefs require adherence to religious dietary laws; and
  - (c) prohibitions of the use of food as a disciplinary measure.

**Compliance Indicators.** Written policy and procedure. Documentation regarding requests and medical recommendations, allergies, or religious requests for individuals.

## Comments.

- (1) A healthier general menu contributing to the management of chronic diseases may minimize the need for medical diets.
- (2) The seven most common food allergies causing anaphylactic reactions are foods such as fish, shellfish, tree nuts, peanuts, soy, wheat, and milk.

## **Relevant Authority.**

## 4. Safe Storage and Preparation of Food

## Standard.

- (1) In order to prevent the spread of communicable disease and maintain a safe and healthy environment, jails shall have written policies and procedures to comply with all local and state public health requirements for food storage, preparation, and service. If meals are prepared in the jail, jails shall designate a person or entity to conduct weekly health, safety, and sanitation inspections. Records of the inspections and any corrective actions must be maintained in the jail.
- (2) There shall be an annual inspection of food service and food storage areas, along with equipment, from a local public health agency to ensure compliance with governmental health and safety codes and the compliance certificate shall be available upon request.
- (3) The food services manager or designee is responsible for a healthy and sanitary kitchen environment and shall immediately address any health or cleanliness issues with kitchen staff or workers who are persons experiencing incarceration.
- (4) Jails shall prevent persons having a medical reason or displaying symptoms of infectious illness from preparing food.
- (5) Jails shall provide adequate training that pertains to cleanliness, sanitation, safety, and safe food handling for all staff and persons experiencing incarceration working in food service.

**Recommendations/Best Practices.** 

Compliance Indicators. Reports and certifications from state and local health departments.

Comments.

**Relevant Authority.** 

### 1. Opportunity to Exercise

### Standard.

- (1) The jail shall provide persons experiencing incarceration an opportunity to exercise at least one hour a day. If possible, jails shall provide some opportunity for outdoor exercise, weather permitting.
- (2) Exercise Space Standards for Future Construction. Jails are encouraged to upgrade or retrofit existing facilities to comply with the standards. The standards do not require jails to retrofit or upgrade facilities planned or constructed prior to one year after these standards become enforceable. For all new jail facility construction planned one year or later after these jail standards become enforceable:
  - (a) outdoor exercise area: 15 square feet per person experiencing incarceration for the maximum number of persons experiencing incarceration expected to use the space at one time, but not less than 1,500 square feet of unencumbered space;
  - (b) covered/enclosed exercise areas in correctional facilities of 100 or more inmates: 15 square feet per person experiencing incarceration for the maximum number of persons experiencing incarceration expected to use the space at one time, with a minimum ceiling height of 18 feet, but not less than 1,000 square feet of unencumbered space; and
  - (c) covered/enclosed exercise areas in correctional facilities of less than 100 persons experiencing incarceration: 15 square feet per person experiencing incarceration for the maximum number of persons experiencing incarceration expected to use the space at one time, with a minimum ceiling height of 18 feet, but not less than 500 square feet of unencumbered space.

#### **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

## **Compliance Indicators.**

## **Comments.**

**Relevant Authority.** ACA Performance Based Standards For Adult Local Detention Facilities, 4<sup>th</sup> ed., Standard 4-ALDF-5C-01 through 04

### 2. Media Access

### Standard.

(1)

- (a) **Television Viewing.** Jails shall provide access to television or other forms of electronic media in a common area.
- (b) Television or media shall be accessible to a person experiencing incarceration with a disability in a manner that meets ADA and legal requirements.

## (2)

- (a) **Reading Materials.** Persons experiencing incarceration are entitled to receive any printed material or publication that is generally available to the public directly from the publisher.
- (b) Jails shall provide access to a library or library materials including materials that are accessible and are also offered in commonly spoken languages.
- (c) Jails may adopt rules and regulations which limit the amount of printed material and other paper materials retained within a person experiencing incarceration's living area, in furtherance of the safety, security, and good order of the jail, especially safety from the risk of fire.

## **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

## **Compliance Indicators.**

## Comments.

- (1) Restrictions of content based upon considerations of institutional order do allow for legally allowable restrictions on material, like explicit material, consistent with the law. When there are restrictions on content, they should be clearly explained in policies provided to a person experiencing incarceration and consistently applied. Jails may not deny access to television and other forms of electronic media solely because they:
  - (a) criticize a correctional facility, its staff, or the correctional system;
  - (b) espouse unpopular ideas, including ideas that jail staff deem not conducive to rehabilitation or correctional treatment.

## **Relevant Authority.**

## 3. Programming

## Standard.

- (1) Jails shall have a written policy, procedure, and practice about programming for persons experiencing incarceration.
  - (a) The jail shall provide sufficient space for programming that allows attendance by a people experiencing incarceration.
  - (b) Programming may be accomplished through the use of video conferencing or electronic means.
- (2) The jail shall provide educational programming, which, at a minimum helps prepare the person experiencing incarceration to pursue a GED.
- (3) The jail shall make all reasonable efforts to make use of local community resources to provide programming.
- (4) **Pre-release**. Jails shall coordinate with local human service agencies to facilitate the application process for persons experiencing incarceration for enrollment in all programs for which they may be eligible prior to release. Jails shall make all efforts to begin these applications in advance of potential release dates. Jails shall track how often they are providing applications for enrollment.
- (5) **Scope of Programming.** Jails shall make all efforts to provide access to services generally available in the community, such as services regarding employment, life skills, parenting, behavioral health, social services, and others.

(6)

- (a) **Religious Practice.** Persons experiencing incarceration have the opportunity to participate in religious faith practices that are deemed essential by the faith's judicatory, limited only by documentation showing a threat to the safety of persons involved in such activity itself or disruption of order in the jail.
- (b) No person experiencing incarceration shall be required to attend religious services.
- (c) Each jail shall provide all persons experiencing incarceration access to an appropriate area for congregate religious worship and other religious activities.
- (d) Religious advisors shall be permitted to conduct congregate religious activities at least once per week at a time approved by the jail. The term "religious advisor" shall mean a person, other than a person experiencing incarceration, whose credentials have been approved by the jail. When no religious advisor is available, the jail may permit a person experiencing incarceration to conduct legitimate religious activities.
- (e) Persons experiencing incarceration shall have a method to make requests for a religious accommodation.

- (f) Persons experiencing incarceration shall be entitled to wear and possess religious medals, other religious articles, or other physical manifestations of the religion, so long as the item does not pose a security or safety risk.
- (g) Persons experiencing incarceration shall be permitted to observe religious holidays or festivals on an individual or congregate basis, after assessing any safety or security risks.

## **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) Jails should strive to provide rehabilitative programming that may address domestic violence prevention, anger management, substance use, parenting, life skills, and vocational skills. Jails should strive to facilitate the availability of domestic violence and DUI treatment in jail.
- (2) Wherever possible, jails should facilitate in-reach from community organizations to facilitate programming and enrollment.
- (3) Jails should, when possible, provide the ability to complete GED testing.
- (4) Jails should strive to provide educational opportunities to persons experiencing incarceration including those who speak languages other than English, who have limited reading skills, or who otherwise may have difficulty accessing educational programming. This may include the use of audio resources.

### **Compliance Indicators.**

## **Comments.**

- (1) Funding for programming in jails is limited. Mandated minimum programming is not currently available in many jails due to lack of funding or space. A requirement to provide programming would be an unfunded mandate. Accordingly, it is the hope of the commission that the state will find a way to help support funding minimum programming. In the absence of that funding, variances to this requirement will have to be considered, especially for small and rural communities that lack resources.
- (2) Jails should facilitate people experiencing incarceration who are eligible being enrolled, at a minimum, in Medicaid, SNAP, and Social Security. Jails should also work to facilitate people experiencing incarceration receiving any available services upon release. Jails should work with outside agencies, including the Department of Human Services and other community resources, to accomplish this.

Relevant Authority. ACA Standard 4-ALDF-5C-17, Section 22-32-141, C.R.S.

### 4. Special Education Services

### Standard.

- (1) The jail shall have policies and procedures about compliance with special education requirements for people experiencing incarceration. The jail shall provide information to the local school district to allow the district to identify, locate, and refer individuals who may qualify for special education services. The information shall include a list of the jail population under the age of 21 and information obtained during the reception process about whether the persons graduated with a regular high school diploma, and, if not, whether they have ever received special education services and the school district they last attended.
- (2) The jail shall communicate and cooperate with the local school district where the jail is located to ensure that special education services are being provided to eligible individuals in the jail and to problem solve issues that arise in the provision of special education services.
- (3) Jails shall make reasonable accommodations and modifications to allow a person experiencing incarceration with a disability equal access to special education services.

#### **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

### **Compliance Indicators.**

## Comments.

- (1) Students with disabilities who are eligible under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act (Section 504) are legally required to receive appropriate education services, accommodations, and modifications. Under the IDEA, a free and appropriate education must be available to all individuals between the ages of 3 and 21. Section 504 has a similar provision for individuals participating in elementary or secondary educational programs. Section 504 also requires accommodations and modifications in post-secondary educational programs that receive federal funding.
- (2) There are specific legal requirements about special education. Special education services under the IDEA and Section 504 are separate or in addition to any educational programs offered at the jail.

**Relevant Authority.** The Individuals with Disabilities Education Act, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act, the Exceptional Children's Educational Act (ECEA)

### 5. Work Opportunities within the Jail for Persons Experiencing Incarceration

#### Standard.

- (1) If a jail offers work opportunities inside the jail, the jail shall have a policy on equitable participation in work opportunities for persons experiencing incarceration. Jails shall have written criteria for participation in work opportunities.
  - (a) Participants of the program are medically screened in a manner to ensure that risk of communicable disease is mitigated.
  - (b) Jails shall appropriately train persons experiencing incarceration prior to allowing them to participate.
  - (c) Jails shall appropriately respond to and document safety incidents and take appropriate actions to rectify and prevent future incidents.
- (2) People with disabilities shall be given equal access to work opportunities within the jail, and no one shall be denied opportunity to work on the basis of disability. Reasonable accommodations and modifications shall be made in order to allow people with disabilities to access employment and vocational opportunities in the jail.
- (3) Jails shall comply with all notification requirements of the Victims Rights Act.

### **Recommendation/Best Practices.**

- (1) Jails are encouraged to provide work opportunities. These opportunities may be provided both to individuals experiencing incarceration prior to sentencing and post-conviction.
- (2) When making assignments for work opportunities, including decisions about whether a given person is assigned to work inside or outside of the jail, jails should consider the following factors:
  - (a) outstanding criminal cases, criminal court trials, and open warrants;
  - (b) level and type of any pending charges;
  - (c) level and type of past or current convictions;
  - (d) amount of bond;
  - (e) custody level; and
  - (f) conduct and behavior while in the jail.

(3) Jails should have a committee to monitor the health and safety of program participants.

## **Compliance Indicators.**

**Comments.** Opportunities for work for persons experiencing incarceration intersect with statutory provisions regarding good time. Jails should be cognizant of the existing law on good time as it relates to work programs.

Relevant Authority. Section 24-4.1-303, C.R.S.

#### 6. Alternative Sentencing

### Standard.

(1) If jails participate in alternative sentencing, jails shall have a policy on equitable participation. Jails shall have written criteria for participation. Alternative sentencing could include, but is not limited to: work, educational, or medical release; in-home detention; day reporting; and weekend sentencing.

## **Recommendation/Best Practices.**

- (1) Jails are encouraged to participate in alternative sentencing.
- (2) Subject to court approval, when considering approval by the jail for participation in alternative sentencing, jails should consider the following factors:
  - (a) outstanding criminal cases, criminal court trials, and open warrants;
  - (b) level and type of any pending charges;
  - (c) level and type of past or current convictions;
  - (d) amount of bond;
  - (e) custody level;
  - (f) conduct and behavior while in the jail; and
  - (g) active protection orders, with a protected party in the vicinity.

#### **Compliance Indicators.**

#### Comments.

**Relevant Authority.** Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA), 28 C.F.R.§35.152, Section 18-1.3-106, C.R.S.

National Commission on Correctional Health Care (NCCHC) Standards, J-C-06, J-B-04, American Correctional Association (ACA) 4-ALDF-5C-07, 4-ALDF-5C-06, 4-ALDF-5C-09, 4-ALDF-5C-10

#### **Topic K: Disciplinary Processes for Person Experiencing Incarceration**

#### 1. Discipline

### Standard.

- (1) Jails shall have a written policy that addresses jail rules, the disciplinary process, and disciplinary sanctions.
- (2) Jails shall fairly and equitably apply jail discipline. Jails shall provide due process in the jail discipline process.
- (3) Jails shall provide the rules applicable to person experiencing incarceration and only enforce rules for which a person experiencing incarceration has notice.
- (4) Jails shall provide the rules which, if violated, can lead to discipline to the person experiencing incarceration. Jails shall provide the rules that govern the disciplinary process the person experiencing incarceration. All of this information must be accessible and effectively communicated to persons experiencing incarceration in the language they understand.
- (5) In no case shall any person experiencing incarceration be delegated authority to punish any other person experiencing incarceration.
- (6) Disciplinary sanctions shall not impose cruel or unusual punishment. Disciplinary sanctions are limited as follows.
  - (a) Disciplinary sanctions shall not limit access to food or water below the minimum nutrition and diet requirements specified in these standards. The privilege of purchasing additional items through the commissary may be temporarily restricted as a sanction.
  - (b) Disciplinary sanctions may not deny clothing, bedding, or hygiene projects and a person experiencing incarceration must be provided access to these items as required by these standards.
  - (c) Disciplinary sanctions may not restrict lighting or ventilation or temperature below the requirements of these standards.
  - (d) Jails shall not make a person unsafe as a disciplinary sanction.
  - (e) Jails shall not restrict access to medical or mental health care as a disciplinary sanction.
  - (f) Jails shall not restrict visitation as disciplinary sanction, except as allowed by these standards.
  - (g) Jails may use disciplinary housing as sanction. Jails may not use restrictive housing as sanction.
  - (h) Jails shall not restrict correspondence as a sanction except for temporarily suspending correspondence in response to a violation of rules related to correspondence.
  - (i) Jails shall not restrict access to exercise below the minimum requirements of these standards.

- (j) Jail shall not restrict the ability to file grievances as disciplinary sanction, except as outlined in these standards.
- (7) Jails shall classify the severity of rule violations and the possible range of sanctions available for a violation which may vary based on severity. At a minimum, jails shall classify rules violations as minor or major rule violations.
- (8) Jails shall document all alleged jail disciplinary violations, sanctions, records, and outcomes of hearings in writing.
- (9)
- (a) Minor rule violations. Jails shall use informal interventions and minor sanctions for minor violations. Informal interventions may include counseling the person experiencing incarceration, extra work assignments, and other temporary remedies. Minor sanctions shall have limits. Lockdown as a minor sanction shall not exceed 4 hours. Loss of privileges as a sanction shall not exceed 72 hours.
- (b) The appeal process for minor sanctions may also be informal but should at least allow for timely review by a supervisor when requested by the person experiencing incarceration.

(10)

- (a) **Major rule violations.** Major rules violations are considered a threat to the safety, security, or good order of the jail, its staff members, persons experiencing incarceration, or visitors.
- (b) A person experiencing incarceration charged with a major rule violation shall be given notice of the alleged violation and written documentation at least 24 hours before any disciplinary hearing.
- (c) The jail shall have a disciplinary hearing process and appeal process that affords due process. Hearing officers shall be fair and impartial and maintain professional decorum. Hearing officers shall not be witnesses in the proceeding. A person experiencing incarceration shall have the right to attend the hearing, present evidence, and have access to the evidence to be presented against them.
- (d) The jail shall have a policy allowing a person experiencing incarceration who is incapable of participating or presenting a defense to have assistance in the process, but need not include the right to an attorney.
- (e) The jail shall consider whether any behavioral health issues caused or contributed to a violation. If it did, the jail shall consider reducing or not imposing sanctions.

(11)

- (a) **Predisciplinary-hearing housing.** A jail may place a person experiencing incarceration in predisciplinary-hearing housing if there is a good faith concern about health or safety.
- (b) The jail shall have a process to review whether a person experiencing incarceration placed in predisciplinary-hearing housing continues to pose a risk to health or safety and needs to remain in predisciplinary-hearing housing at least every 72 hours. The jail shall

prioritize conducting disciplinary hearings when a person is experiencing incarceration is in predisciplinary-hearing housing, but can allow the person experiencing incarceration additional time to prepare for a hearing when requested.

**Recommendations/Best Practices.** Jails should use incentives to gain compliance and incentivize appropriate behavior. Reliance solely on punitive actions for rule violations is less effective than using incentives for positive behaviors.

## **Compliance Indicators.**

# Comments.

- (1) PREA has specific legal requirements and limitation regarding discipline for sexual abuse and sexual contact that must be followed. See 28 C.F.R. § 115.78. This policy does not restate these legal requirements, but they must be followed.
- (2) If a person experiencing incarceration has a disability that impacts the ability of the person to participate in the disciplinary process, the jail must provide reasonable accommodations and modifications.

# **Relevant Authority.**

### 1. Jail Staffing

### Standard.

- (1) Jails shall have written policy, procedure, and practices guiding all personnel that are selected, retained, or promoted on the basis of merit and specified qualifications. Anyone with the required education, experience, and background should be eligible for consideration for a position at the level at which he or she is qualified. The policy shall require standards for staff performance reviews.
- (2) A complete background investigation and criminal record check shall be required on all new employees and volunteers prior to assuming their duties. This is to identify whether there are criminal convictions or character flaws that present a conflict with that person performing jail operations.
- (3) Jails shall have adequate staff at any given time to maintain a safe and secure jail and provide persons experiencing incarceration access to staff, programs, services, and emergent mental and health care. A jail shall be staffed with 24-hour coverage any time the jail is occupied by at least one person experiencing incarceration.
- (4) The jail shall identify positions or posts and their specific job functions within the jail. Post orders and procedures shall be written for each identified post and reviewed at least annually.
- (5) Jails shall have written policy, procedure, and practices for developing and reviewing staffing plans, and the staffing plans shall be reviewed by jail administration at least annually.

## **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) All persons should be required to participate in an appropriate psychological exam or evaluation based on their job classification level. The jail should have a written policy governing the psychological exam or evaluation.
- (2) The jail should have written policy governing pre-employment drug testing for all persons assigned to supervise and control persons experiencing incarceration.
- (3) Persons should be required to successfully complete specialized training according to specific job descriptions in accordance to organizational policies, standards, and successful training requirements. Successful completion should be documented before anyone is assigned to supervise and control persons experiencing incarceration.
- (4) When jails do not have the ability to operate at adequate staffing levels over an extended period of time, they should conduct a staffing analysis in a manner that will allow the jail to meet the needs of their facility, the individuals experiencing incarceration, and the staff. Jails must also take all appropriate and available steps to remedy any staffing issues.

#### **Compliance Indicators.**

#### Comments.

- (1) Jails that are experiencing ongoing staffing shortages may want to consider collaborating with all relevant parties on measures that may alleviate staffing issues. Jails may also examine measures to reduce daily population levels.
- (2) A staffing plan is a strategic planning process by which the jail administration assesses and identifies the personnel needs of the jail to ensure a safe and orderly operation. The staffing plan helps the jail administration to understand the number and types of employees needed to accomplish this goal. Adequate staffing is based on variables such as facility size and configuration, location, services provided, and type or classification of persons experiencing incarceration.

**Relevant Authority.** Colorado Revised Statutes, Colorado Peace Officer Standards and Training; ACA

# 2. Cross-Gender Supervision and Bodily Autonomy

# Standard.

- (1) Jails shall establish written policies and procedures governing cross-gender supervision, and searches of persons experiencing incarceration. Policies shall be written to limit bodily contact of persons experiencing incarceration by staff and enable bodily privacy for all persons in order to prohibit abuse and reduce trauma that might arise from that contact or observation.
- (2) Strip search policies and procedures shall be written in accordance to Colorado state law and PREA. The jail shall not conduct cross-gender strip searches or cross-gender visual body cavity searches except in exigent circumstances or when performed by qualified medical practitioners. These instances shall be documented.
- (3) Jail staff shall not perform searches or physical exams of a transgender or intersex persons experiencing incarcerations for the sole purpose of determining the person's genital status. If necessary for housing assignments, only qualified medical practitioners shall perform the searches or exams in private.
- (4) The jail shall provide training to jail staff in how to conduct cross-gender pat-down searches and searches of transgender and intersex persons in a professional, respectful manner, and in the least intrusive manner possible, consistent with security needs.
- (5) Jail staff shall not be assigned to posts or assignments which will result in routine or close observation of persons experiencing incarceration of the opposite gender while using the toilet, taking a shower, or otherwise undressed.

# **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) Written policies and procedures governing searching female persons experiencing incarceration should, when possible, allow for a female staff member to complete the search.
- (2) Policies concerning surveillance of persons experiencing incarceration shall be created in a manner which preserves the dignity of persons experiencing incarceration and the safety and security of the jail.
- (3) When possible, it is recommended that when both males and females are housed in the jail, at least one male and one female staff member are on duty at all times

## **Compliance Indicators.**

Relevant Authority. Colorado Revised Statute, ACA, PREA standards; Section16-3-405, C.R.S.

## 3. Volunteer Policies

## Standard.

(1) The jail shall have a policy regarding volunteers in the jail. The policy shall outline how volunteers are screened and approved. Volunteers shall receive appropriate training before interacting with persons experiencing incarceration.

# **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) Jails should conduct a criminal record check and/or a background check on all new volunteers prior to assuming duties to identify whether there are criminal convictions that have a specific relationship to job performance.
- (2) The policy should specify the lines of authority, responsibility, and accountability for volunteers. There should be an official registration and identification system for volunteers. Volunteers should be provided a contract which is a binding agreement between the volunteer and the jail administration acknowledging acceptable and non-acceptable behaviors and practices. Volunteers should be provided guidance on how and who to contact to report complaints or emergency situations.
- (3) When approving volunteers, jails should encourage participation from a diverse population.

# **Compliance Indicators.**

**Comments.** Volunteers can make an important contribution to an agency by providing several direct services to persons experiencing incarceration, as well as by serving as a link between the jail and the community. The written policies and procedures should explain the major functions and method of operation of volunteer services. Staff responsibility for maintaining citizen involvement in the agency should be clearly designated. Efforts should be made to recruit volunteers from all segments of society. Volunteers should be selected based on a uniform screening process that is consistent with security concerns.

Relevant Authority. Written policy and procedure. ACA

### 4. Code of Ethics

### Standard.

- (1) The jail shall have a written code of ethics that is provided to all staff, contractors, and volunteers. At a minimum, the code shall:
  - (a) prohibit staff, contractors, and volunteers from using their official positions to secure privileges for themselves or others;
  - (b) prohibit staff, contractors, and volunteers from engaging in activities that constitute a conflict of interest;
  - (c) prohibit staff, contractors, and volunteers from accepting any gift or gratuity from, or engaging in personal business transactions with, a person experiencing incarceration or the immediate family of a person experiencing incarceration; and
  - (d) define acceptable behavior in the areas of campaigning, lobbying, or political activities.

### **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

#### **Compliance Indicators.**

Comments.

**Relevant Authority.** Colorado Revised Statutes, P.O.S.T., written policy and procedure, Department's Code of Ethics, ACA

## 5. Staff Development and Training

### Standard.

- (1) Jails shall have a policy regarding staff development and training. A qualified individual or individuals coordinate the staff development and training program and have specialized training for those functions.
- (2) Each new employee is provided with an orientation prior to assuming duties. At a minimum, the orientation includes:
  - (a) work environment;
  - (b) code of ethics;
  - (c) personnel policy manual;
  - (d) employees' rights and responsibilities;
  - (e) overview of the criminal justice system;
  - (f) tour of the jail;
  - (g) jail goals and objectives;
  - (h) jail organization;
  - (i) staff rules and regulations;
  - (j) personnel policies;
  - (k) program overview;
  - (l) emergency plans; and
  - (m) confidential information and protected health information
- (3) New clerical/support employees who have minimal contact with persons experiencing incarceration should receive training specific to their duties during their first year of employment and thereafter, refresher training.
- (4) All new professional and support employees, including contractors, who have regular or daily contact with persons experiencing incarceration should receive training during their first year of employment and thereafter, refresher training. At a minimum, this training covers the following areas:
  - (a) security procedures and regulations;
  - (b) supervision of persons experiencing incarceration;
  - (c) signs of suicide risk and suicide precautions;
  - (d) use of force regulations and tactics;
  - (e) report writing;
  - (f) rules and regulations for persons experiencing incarceration;

(g) key control;

- (h) rights and responsibilities of persons experiencing incarceration;
- (i) safety procedures;
- (j) all emergency plan and procedures;
- (k) interpersonal relations;
- (l) cultural diversity;
- (m)communication skills;
- (n) CPR/first aid;
- (o) de-escalation techniques;
- (p) sexual harassment and sexual misconduct awareness; and
- (q) code of ethics.
- (5) All new full-time healthcare employees complete a formalized orientation program before undertaking their assignments. At a minimum, the orientation program includes instruction in the following:
  - (a) the purpose, goals, policies, and procedures for the jail and parent agency;
  - (b) safety, security, and contraband regulations;
  - (c) key control;
  - (d) appropriate conduct with persons experiencing incarceration;
  - (e) responsibilities and rights of employees;
  - (f) emergency plans;
  - (g) pregnant women's rights and requirements for prenatal and post-partum care.;
  - (h) medical grievance process; and
  - (i) medical and mental care responses according to established Colorado jail standards.
- (6) All new law enforcement officers working in jails shall receive 120 hours of training during their first year of employment period. At a minimum, this training covers the following areas:
  - (a) security and safety procedures;
  - (b) emergency and fire procedures;
  - (c) supervision of persons experiencing incarceration;
  - (d) suicide intervention/prevention;
  - (e) use of force;
  - (f) rights of persons experiencing incarceration;
  - (g) key control;

- (h) interpersonal relations;
- (i) standards of conduct;
- (j) cultural awareness;
- (k) PREA;
- (l) code of ethics; and
- (m) communication skills.
- (7) All law enforcement officers working in jails shall receive 24 hours of annual training. This training shall include at a minimum the following areas:
  - (a) standards of conduct/ethics;
  - (b) security/safety/fire/medical/emergency procedures;
  - (c) supervision of persons experiencing incarceration; and
  - (d) use of force.
- (8) Jail staff who use protected health information ("PHI") shall be trained on an individual's rights to access their own health information under HIPAA.
- (9) All staff, contractors, and specific volunteers shall attend mandatory annual training on PREA and other required topics.

## **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) The training plan is reviewed annually.
- (2) For full-time training personnel, a 40-hour training-for-trainers course is recommended.

# **Compliance Indicators.**

**Comments.** Since the duties of law enforcement officers frequently involve most institutional operations, their training should be comprehensive.

**Relevant Authority.** Colorado Revised Statutes, Colorado Peace Officer Standards and Training, Training Curriculum and Training Records, ACA

## 6. Policies Governing Staff Discipline

## Standard.

- (1) Jails shall maintain a standard code of conduct consistent with their policies, procedures, and state law.
- (2) All complaints against jail staff are reviewed and investigated, as appropriate. Complaints against jail staff can be initiated from persons experiencing incarceration, the public, and other jail staff. Each jail shall establish procedures for reporting or lodging complaints against jail staff.
- (3) Each jail's policies and procedures for processing complaints shall be available for public viewing upon request.

**Recommendations/Best Practices.** 

**Compliance Indicators.** 

Comments.

**Relevant Authority.** ACA

## **Topic M: Use of Force**

### 1. Use of Force Authorized

### Standard.

- (1) Every jail shall have written policies and procedures directing staff when the application of force upon persons experiencing incarceration is authorized. Every jail shall state in policy that in no event shall use of force and/or restraint devices be used as a form of punishment. The use of physical force applied by peace officers with persons experiencing incarceration must be lawful and should be limited to situations of:
  - (a) self-defense;
  - (b) protection of staff, persons experiencing incarceration, and others;
  - (c) preventing escapes;
  - (d) restoring and maintaining order and discipline;
  - (e) protection of property; and
  - (f) execution of a public duty authorized by law or court order.
- (2) All staff may use force in self-defense or defense of others. All staff may also use force when directed by a peace officer in an emergency.
- (3) The use of deadly force is limited by any policies of the law enforcement agency employing jail staff. Further it is limited to situations when a peace officer or person acting under the direction of peace officer reasonably believes it is necessary to prevent the escape of a person charged with a felony, convicted of a felony, confined under the maximum security rules of the jail, or when the officer reasonably believes the person experiencing incarceration poses an immediate threat to the officer or another person.
- (4) All forms of restraint (including physical, mechanical, etc.) shall be utilized only when necessary, in the least restrictive manner and for the shortest duration necessary to accomplish the given goal. The more restrictive or intense the restraint, the more closely the individual being restrained should be monitored. Jail staff, including medical staff, should closely monitor people that are in restraints for a prolonged period of time, including people placed in a restraint chair or transport chair or other device such as the WRAP device. The jail shall utilize prevailing best practices with respect to what restraints are used, when, how, and for how long. All jail staff utilizing restraints shall receive appropriate training on how to safely use the available equipment, including positional asphyxia and how to observe signs of distress or medical emergency. If an individual's actions indicate a need for prolonged or ongoing restraint of any form, the jail should consult with a medical professional to determine if a higher level of care is medically necessary.
- (5) When staff applies nonroutine restraint devices, it should be with the intent as a short-term solution to protect persons experiencing incarceration from inflicting self-harm and to prevent violent, combative persons from harming others or destroying property. Restraint devices are used only in extreme instances and only when other methods have proven

ineffective or the safety of the person experiencing incarceration is in jeopardy. Advance approval is obtained from the jail administrator/designee before any restraint device is used unless exigent circumstances exist, in which case approval should be obtained as soon as practicable. When restraint devices are used, policy should require frequent monitoring and written documentation of completed checks of persons while placed in restraints. Once the objectives of the implementation of a restraint device has been accomplished, the person should be removed from the restraints.

(6) Jail staff must be trained no less than annually on the legal requirements and policies regarding use of force including when it is permitted, how it is documented and reported, what is excessive force, and the duty to intervene and report excessive force.

(7)

- (a) Preliminary written reports are submitted to the jail administrator or designee no later than the conclusion of the shift when any of the following occur:
  - (I) discharge of a firearm or other weapon;
  - (II) use of less lethal devices; and
  - (III) any use of force.
- (b) Each participant and witness should complete a supplemental report.

(8)

- (a) All use of force incidents and nonroutine restraint applications to persons within a jail will be documented and reported by staff in accordance to jail policy and legal requirements. The jail administrator or designee will review all use of force reports to ensure the use of force on persons experiencing incarceration are within policies and procedures of the jail and in accordance with the Colorado Revised Statutes, and take appropriate corrective action, if necessary.
- (b) All use of force applications within a jail will be documented and reported to the Colorado Bureau of Investigation Uniform Crime Reporting program and the Division of Criminal Justice, as required by law.
- (9) Any injury to staff or persons experiencing incarceration shall be evaluated by medical personnel.

(10)

- (a) Jails shall ensure that assistance and medical aid are rendered to any injured or affected person as soon as practicable as required by Section 18-1-707 (2)(c), C.R.S.
- (b) At a minimum documentation by photography shall be completed.

# **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

(1) Training and policy should emphasize de-escalation and encourage the avoidance of use of force except when necessary because there is not a reasonable alternative available. Facilities emphasize the legal requirement that peace officers apply non-violent means whenever

possible, before resorting to use of force. Jail staff should also be encouraged to experience being placed in the restraints as part of the restraint training.

(2) Jail policy and procedures should include a review by an outside agency of the use of deadly force within a jail for an investigation relating to the use of deadly force.

# **Compliance Indicators.**

# Comments.

- (1) There exists a different element within jails for the lawful use of force as opposed to law enforcement outside the confines of a jail. The use of force and utilization of restraints may lawfully be used in a jail to restore or maintain order, to further other jail interests where safety, security, and control are threatened.
- (2) While maintaining order and preventing escape allows for different use of force in a correctional setting, the use of force by peace officers or those acting under their direction during an incident is different than the use of force by non-peace officers, who may only use force as a private citizen could. The use of deadly force is much more limited than physical force generally. Colorado law recognizes that certified peace officers, non-certified officers, and jail officers are all peace officers who have the same legal requirements and authority in their use of force.

**Relevant Authority.** Colorado Revised Statutes C.R.S. §§ 16-2.5-101, 16-25-103; 18-1703(1)(b); 18-1-706, 18-1-707, 18-8-802, 18-8-803, Kingsley v. Hendrickson, 576 U.S., Graham v. Connor 490 U.S. 386, HB 21-1250.

Written Policy and Procedure; ACA. See Topic C: Security, Standard 7: Use of Firearms, Less-than-Lethal Devices, and Restraint Mechanisms

NCCHC Standard P-G-01, Jeffrey L. Metzner et al., *Resource Document on the Use of Restraint and Seclusion in Correctional Mental Health Care*, 35 J. Am. Acad. Psychiatry & Law 417 (2007), American Correctional Association Standard 5-6C-4405

## **Topic M: Use of Force**

## 2. Use of Firearms and Less-than-Lethal Devices

## Standard.

(1) Every jail shall have written policy, procedure, and practice governing the use of firearms and less than lethal devices located within the jail, in accordance with the Colorado Revised Statutes and established industry best practices. Policy and procedures are required to authorize individual access to and staff authority for use and deployment of firearms and less-than-lethal devices. All authorized staff shall receive annual training in the use of all firearms, less-than-lethal devices, and restraint equipment held within the jail.

# **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) The use of non-lethal chemical and electronic control devices should be authorized by the jail administrator or designee only when lesser means of force to maintain the jail order and discipline have been met with negative results or the situation at face value presents exigent circumstances justifying the immediate use of a non-lethal weapon. When possible before deployment of any chemical non-lethal and electronic control device, staff should try to minimize the unintended exposure to non-involved persons experiencing incarceration relative to the incident.
- (2) The use of a firearm loaded with less-than-lethal ammunition should be authorized only when lesser means of force to resolve a situation and restore jail order and discipline have been met with negative results or the situation at face value presents exigent circumstances justifying the immediate use. Authorization for use should be received from the jail administrator or designee and only trained staff in the use of firearms loaded with less-than-lethal ammunition should be authorized.
- (3) Firearms loaded with lethal ammunition within the jail shall be a last resort only when faced with a potential deadly force encounter to help mitigate the loss of life.
- (4) Following the use of a firearm or less-than-lethal device, jail policies should include medical treatments and assessments in a timely manner for any person whom physical force was applied or is complaining of injury.

## **Compliance Indicators.**

## Comments.

**Relevant Authority.** Colorado Revised Statutes, CRS 18-1-707, Kingsley v. Hendrickson, 576 U.S., Graham v. Connor 490 U.S. 386, ACA; NCCHC

# **Topic N: Security**

## 1. Security Procedures

# Standard.

(1)

- (a) **Establishing a Security Perimeter.** Every jail shall establish, identify, and clearly define what areas are designated as the security perimeter, internally and externally. A jail's perimeter is controlled to prevent escape and to prevent access by the general public without proper authorization.
- (b) Security policies may include the following:
  - (I) any external barriers to control, prevent, or reduce access to restricted areas;
  - (II) clearly visible signs for jail designation of the established perimeter;
  - (III) video/audio surveillance;
  - (IV) direct external communications from perimeter to jail control areas;
  - (V) authorized vehicle access within the established perimeter;
  - (VI) established routes for vehicle and pedestrian traffic away from restricted areas;
  - (VII) safety measures and requirements for vehicles left parked and unattended within the perimeter;
  - (VIII) perimeter lighting;
  - (IX) contraband control;
  - (X) searches of persons within the established perimeter before entering the jail;
  - (XI) perimeter security checks and visual inspections of exterior;
  - (XII) storage of weapons;
  - (XIII) maintenance tool and material storage and control plans;
  - (XIV) facilitating the jail requests for services provided to persons;
  - (XV) systems for persons to communicate emergencies to staff;
  - (XVI) correspondence restrictions for safety and security concerns; and
  - (XVII) door entry and exit safety precautions.
- (2) Use of Closed Circuit Televisions. Video monitoring policies and procedures shall include the treatment of persons experiencing incarceration with dignity and respect, which would preclude monitoring of shower, toilet, and clothing exchange areas unless circumstances are present which jeopardize the safety and security of the jail.

(3)

(a) **Two-way Communication.** Every jail shall have written policies and procedures describing measures and technologies installed or practiced for two-way communications

between central control, all staffed posts, and areas occupied by persons experiencing incarceration. Persons experiencing incarceration shall have a way to communicate with staff for emergent and non-emergent requests.

(b) In area where intercoms are not available for persons experiencing incarceration:

- (I) required checks by staff in person should be ordered by policy to be conducted at scheduled times to provide persons the ability to report emergent and non-emergent activities and requests; and
- (II) a staff member needs to be in audible range to hear emergency situations.
- (4)
- (a) **Equipment and Jail Infrastructure.** Jails shall have effective and operable working equipment and jail infrastructure to operate safe, secure, and effective buildings. Each jail is responsible for the expense of operational costs.
- (b) Every jail shall have written policies and procedures for the operation of equipment and maintenance of jail infrastructure. Policies may include the following:
- (I) yearly financial and budgetary procurement of funding for jail equipment repair or replacement costs;
- (II) jail upgrades and annual maintenance plans;
- (III) methods of how to communicate the need for jail maintenance requests and repairs;
- (IV) annual inspections of jails by county commissioners; and
- (V) replacement cycles and schedules for required equipment necessary for the successful operation of the jail.
- (5) Availability, Control, and Storage of Firearms and Less-than-Lethal Devices. Every jail shall have written policy, procedure, and practice governing the presence of firearms and less-than-lethal devices located within the jail for staff use. The policy shall establish appropriate procedures and timelines for inspection of firearms, less than lethal devices, and security devices. The policy should include a process for inventory and all items shall be accounted for. Space shall be provided for the secure storage of firearms, less-than-lethal devices, and related security equipment in an area separate and apart from persons experiencing incarceration. Documented reports of inspections shall be submitted to the sheriff or assigned designee.

(6)

- (a) **Controlling and Inventorying Keys, Tools, Medical Equipment, Culinary Equipment and Hazardous Materials.** The jail shall have a policy outlining the secure storage and accounting of all tools, food service equipment, medical equipment, and hazardous materials that are stored and used within the jail. This plan shall provide for necessary supervision of tools, and establishes accountability and responsibility for issuance, storage, receipt and disposal of tools, equipment, and hazardous materials.
- (b) There shall be a key control and accountability system in place.

- (7)
- (a) **Jail Searching Standards and Control of Contraband.** Every jail shall establish policies to prevent the introduction, creation, and distribution of contraband within the jail, including heightened security procedures for individuals leaving and returning to the jail.

(b) Policies shall, at a minimum, include the following:

- (I) articles prohibited by law or articles or things that pose or may pose a threat to security of the jail as determined by the administrative head of the jail;
- (II) information and means of notification to persons experiencing incarceration, staff, and visitors of restricted items and materials which are considered as contraband within the jail or on jail grounds;
- (III) clearly visible signs in designated areas prohibiting the use, possession, or introduction of contraband to the jail or jail grounds;
- (IV) notification to persons experiencing incarceration that their living areas or areas to which access is provided within the jail grounds are not protected by privacy rights;
- (V) practices and procedures for governing the detection, control, and removal of contraband from the jail;
- (VI) types of searches and searching techniques as generally described and defined;
- (VII) compliance with Section 16-3-405, C.R.S., searching of incoming persons experiencing incarceration;
- (VIII) procedures and practices directing the use of strip searches which comply with state and federal law and take into account the dignity and privacy of the individual being searched;
- (IX) procedures and practices directing the use of body cavity searches;
- (X) general practices and procedures for routine and random searches of the jail living areas, common areas to which persons have access, deliveries, and other items entering the jail;
- (XI) general practices and procedures for routine and random searches of persons who are experiencing incarceration;
- (XII) identify specific searches and when completed for persons performing work within the jail or on jail grounds when movement from one area to another area is permitted to prevent and control contraband exposures;
- (XIII) consequences of rule violations and or criminal charges for persons experiencing incarceration, staff, and visitors resulting from introduction or possession of contraband within the jail; and
- (XIV) notification process to the jail administrator or designee of any discovered contraband or physical security discrepancies.

- (8) **Emergency Plans.** Each jail shall have a plan that guides the jail's response to emergencies, including situations that threaten jail security. All jail personnel are trained annually in the implementation of the emergency plan. The plan must include means for the immediate evacuation of people experiencing incarceration from affected areas, in case of an emergency. Emergency plans shall be approved by appropriate personnel and/or entities.
- (9) Logging Routine Information, Emergency Situations, and Unusual Incidents. Each jail shall have a policy and procedure that provides for proper notification and documentation about emergency situations and unusual incidents. The policy shall direct jail staff to maintain permanent logs and reports of information to provide for safe operations, such as routine information, emergency situations, and unusual incidents. The information shall be shared among staff, such as upon a shift change.
- (10) **Counts and Observation Rounds.** Each jail shall have a policy requiring documented monitoring of persons experiencing incarceration by agency staff to include:
  - (a) a face-to-face count of the population at least twice in a 24-hour period;
  - (b) a visual check by audio/video by agency personnel, at least hourly when persons experiencing incarceration are not locked down in their cells; and
  - (c) a visual check at least every 30 minutes during lockdown status.
- (11) **Timing for a Security Inspection of the Jail.** A jail shall have written policy, procedure, and practices governing continuous scheduled security inspections of the jail. The written policy and procedures shall:
  - (a) identify how often jail inspections need to be conducted;
  - (b) identify specific areas that need to be inspected;
  - (c) identify potential security problems related to design, construction, or maintenance;
  - (d) identify and discover potential risks created by the behaviors of persons experiencing incarceration;
  - (e) establish staff responsibilities during inspections;
  - (f) identify how to report discrepancies found during inspections;
  - (g) identify how to take corrective actions when discrepancies are reported and responsibilities for staff; and
  - (h) identify how to document and record jail inspections and corrective actions.
- (12) **Controlling the Movement of Persons Experiencing Incarceration.** Each jail shall have a policy regulating the continuous control of movement of persons experiencing incarceration. The policy shall:
  - (a) identify the maximum number of persons allowed movement for safe operations from one secured area to another at any given time;
  - (b) identify gender specific separation for persons' movement from one secured area to another when necessary;

- (c) identify the need to separate persons' movement from one secured area to another at any given time for those who pose a threat to one another should incidental contact occur;
- (d) include procedures for high-risk movement of persons who pose a threat to themselves or others from one secured area to another at any given time;
- (e) establish staff responsibilities and responses to incidents while persons are moving from one secured area to another at any given time;
- (f) include continuous camera/video and in-person surveillance monitoring, when available, for persons while movement from one secured area to another is occurring;
- (g) allow for proper security measures while performing a high-risk movement of people who pose a threat to themselves or others from one secured area to another at any given time; and
- (h) include documentation and recording of jail movement for persons experiencing incarceration when applicable.
- (13) Ensuring Persons Experiencing Incarceration Are Not Given Control of the Jail. Staff shall maintain control over the jail at all times and authority shall not be delegated to persons experiencing incarceration.

### (14)

- (a) Ensuring Persons Experiencing Incarceration Are Not Given Authority Over Another Person Experiencing Incarceration. No person experiencing incarceration shall be given authority over another person experiencing incarceration.
- (b) A jail shall have a policy that define the expectations and responsibilities of persons experiencing incarceration. These policies are intended to create an environment free from fear of being intimidated, harassed, bullied, or terrorized by other persons experiencing incarceration.
- (c) The policies may include:
  - (I) the expected treatment of persons experiencing incarceration towards one another;
  - (II) a person's daily responsibilities and duties while incarcerated;
  - (III) preventing and prohibiting behaviors which promote or create a hostile environment for persons experiencing incarceration;
  - (IV) directing staff response to incidents of intimidation, harassment, or manipulation of a person's behavior by force from another person experiencing incarceration;
  - (V) requiring and identifying the need to separate persons who report abuse or mistreatment from other persons;
  - (VI) documenting risk assessment and classification of offenders to prevent placing persons identified to be at risk in housing locations subjecting them to increased probability of intimidation, harassment, or manipulation of their behavior by force from another person; and

(VII)establishing staff responsibilities for preventing and monitoring persons experiencing incarceration to prevent them, as much as possible, from control of or authority over any other person, security function, or service activity responses to incidents while persons are moving from one secured area to another at any given time.

### **Recommendations and Best Practices.**

- (1) For jail staff conducting observation rounds, in-person observation of persons experiencing incarceration, including regular and variable timing of such checks and documentation of such checks, is recommended.
- (2) At the end of each shift, staff will account for utensils, keys, and other items.

## **Compliance Indicators.**

## Comments.

- (1) Body cavity searches shall only be performed by medical personnel at a medical facility.
- (2) Permanent logs may be recorded electronically.
- (3) Regular monitoring of people experiencing incarceration is essential for maintaining security and ensuring their safety and welfare.

**Relevant Authority.** ACA, See also Appendix A-15: Prerogatives Topic I: Rights for persons experiencing incarceration

ACA, see also Appendix A-15: Prerogatives Topic II: Expression and communication

C.R.S. § § 16-3-405, 18-8-202, et. seq. US Supreme Court Case Law

ACA, PREA, Appendix A-14: Jail Staffing Topic VI: Gender of Staff

Colorado Revised Statutes. Written policy and procedure. ACA; Topic E: Sanitation and Environmental Standards, Standard 3: Safety

Colorado Revised Statute 17-26-101, CRS 17-26-126 ACA, see also Appendix A-5: Sanitation and environmental conditions Topic III: Safety Standards

## **Topic O: Facility**

# 1. Facility Space and Conditions

## Standard.

- (1)
- (a) **Space and Seating Standards for All Jails.** Jails shall have sufficient square footage and maximum occupancy figures for all housing and holding areas, including holding cells, housing cells, dormitories, day rooms, and eating areas
- (b) Each person experiencing incarceration confined in a cell/room is provided with the following:
- (I) a sleeping surface and mattress that elevates the person experiencing incarceration off of the floor, unless there is an identified medical or behavioral health issue;
- (II) access to a writing surface and proximate area to sit; and
- (III) a place to store personal clothes and belongings.
- (2) **Space and Seating Standards for Future Construction.** Jails are encouraged to upgrade or retrofit existing facilities to comply with the standards. The standards do not require jails to retrofit or upgrade facilities planned or constructed prior to one year after these standards become enforceable. For all new jail facility construction planned one year or later after these jail standards become enforceable:
  - (a) the jail must conform to applicable federal, state, and local building codes;
  - (b) the jail must have a rated capacity established in accordance with these standards. Except in emergencies, the total number of persons experiencing incarceration in each cell or housing unit shall not exceed its rated capacity;
  - (c) cells shall provide a minimum of 70 square feet of floor space;
  - (d) dormitories are permitted so long as they provide at least 50 square feet of floor space per person experiencing incarceration;
  - (e) sleeping partitions are required if more than four people are sleeping in one area;
  - (f) each jail shall have at least one special-purpose cell or room that is designed to prevent injury to a person experiencing incarceration who is under the influence of drugs or alcohol, or for persons experiencing incarceration who are uncontrollably violent or self-destructive. This room shall be subject to staff observation or be continuously monitored by camera from a 24-hour staff position;
  - (g) each jail shall have private space for the treatment of medical and behavioral health conditions;
  - (h) the jail is designed and constructed so that persons experiencing incarceration can be separated according to existing laws, regulations, standards, and the jail's classification plan;

- (i) all parts of the jail are in compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act;
- (j) adequate space is provided for administrative, security, professional, and clerical staff. This space includes conference rooms, storage room for records, public lobby, and restroom facilities;
- (k) staff needs are met through providing adequate spaces in locations that are convenient for use. Staff are provided with the following:
- (I) an area to change clothes and to shower;
- (II) an area, room, and/or employee lounge that offers privacy from persons experiencing incarceration;
- (III) space for meals;
- (IV) space for training;
- (V) space for shift change briefings; and
- (VI) toilets and wash basins that are not used by persons experiencing incarceration;
- (l) each dayroom provides a minimum of 12 square feet of transparent glazing with a view to the outside, plus two additional square feet of glazing per person experiencing incarceration whose room/cell does not contain an opening or window with a view to the outside;
- (m)dayrooms with space for varied activities of persons experiencing incarceration are situated immediately adjacent to sleeping areas. Dayrooms provide a minimum of 35 square feet of space per person experiencing incarceration (exclusive of lavatories, showers, and toilets) for the maximum number of persons experiencing incarceration who use the dayroom at one time. No dayroom encompasses less than 100 square feet of space, exclusive of lavatories, showers, and toilets; and
- (n) dayrooms provide sufficient seating and writing surfaces. Dayroom furnishings are consistent with the custody level of the persons experiencing incarceration who are assigned.
- (3) Air and Temperature. Jails shall provide air circulation for housing cells; temperature standards and mechanical controls for acceptable comfort levels; and water temperature standards and controls.
  - (a) The jail shall have fresh air circulating within living and activity areas for persons experiencing incarceration.
  - (b) The heating system must not constitute a fire or safety hazard.
  - (c) Cells, dormitories, dayrooms, and other areas of local correctional institutions used to house persons experiencing incarceration must be heated so that the temperature of the air inside the institution does not fall below 65 degrees Fahrenheit. These areas must be provided with a ventilating system which is maintained to prevent the inside air temperature from rising above 85 degrees Fahrenheit.

(d) Cells, dormitories, and dayrooms must be provided with natural or mechanical ventilation which admits fresh air and is sufficient to prevent the accumulation of odors, smoke, dust, harmful gases, and other contaminants.

(4)

- (a) **Sanitation.** All jails shall provide safe and sanitary conditions.
- (b) A designated jail staff member shall conduct comprehensive and thorough inspections at appropriate intervals to identify any potential health or safety issues.
- (c) Sanitation facilities shall include access to an operable flush toilet and lavatory with potable water on a 24-hour-a-day basis without staff assistance. Jails should provide water in temperatures appropriate for the task at hand.
- (d) Jails shall provide toilet facilities at a minimum of one operable toilet for every 12 occupants. If a toilet is provided in a cell that has access to a dayroom, the toilet may be counted in determining the number of toilets required for the dayroom.
- (e) Urinals may be substituted for one-half of the toilets in facilities used to house persons experiencing incarceration who are male.
- (f) All lavatories must be kept clean and in good repair.
- (g) Persons experiencing incarceration must be provided access to a toilet 24 hours per day.
- (h) Jails shall provide shower facilities at a minimum of one operable shower for every 12 occupants. Water temperatures shall be controlled thermostatically in a range from 105 to 120 degrees Fahrenheit.
- (i) Jails shall provide one operable wash basin with hot and cold potable water for every 12 occupants.
- (j) All sewage and liquid waste matter must be disposed of into a public system of sewerage, if available. If public sewerage is not available, disposal must be made into a private system of sewage disposal which is designed, constructed, and operated in accordance with the requirements of the health authority or, if the system is an on-site sewage disposal system, the Department of Public Health and Environment or other administrative authority.

#### (5)

- (a) **Disposal of Garbage and Refuse.** All garbage and refuse, including refuse to be recycled or returned, must be removed daily from confinement areas and disposed of in durable containers which are easily cleaned, which do not leak or absorb liquid and which do not attract or allow the breeding of rodents or other vermin.
- (b) The area for handling solid waste must be so designed that it may be washed and drained into sanitary sewers.
- (c) Biohazard material must be appropriately disposed of in accordance with state and federal regulations.

(d) The disposal of solid waste must not:

- (I) lead to air or water pollution;
- (II) attract or allow the breeding of vermin;
- (III) create a fire hazard;
- (IV) produce objectionable odors; or

(V) cause a nuisance.

- (e) Containers for garbage or refuse that are located outside the institution must:
- (I) be kept closed or covered when storing garbage or refuse;
- (II) have lids, doors, or covers that fit tightly; and
- (III) be emptied at least weekly unless the health authority approves emptying at a different interval.

(6)

- (a) **Sanitation and Environmental Conditions.** Jails shall have a policy to mitigate and respond to pest and vermin control issues.
- (b) The jail shall comply with all inspections required by local or state health authorities.
- (c) A clean uniform shall be provided a least twice a week.
- (d) Bedding and towels shall be cleaned at least once a week.
- (e) Mattresses shall be cleaned in a manner appropriate to the materials of which they are composed, at intervals not to exceed 30 days and for each new person experiencing incarceration.
- (f) Mattresses shall be fire retardant.
- (g) Jails shall ensure that, when soiled, bedding, mattresses, towels, and clothing will be exchanged or cleaned as soon as possible after contamination.
- (h) Laundry facilities shall be cleaned regularly and at least once per month.
- (i) Jails shall define staff and housekeeping responsibilities of persons experiencing incarceration, including disposal of garbage and daily cleaning of toilets, urinals, sinks, drinking facilities, and showers in areas occupied by persons experiencing incarceration.
- (j) Correctional facilities shall have a written policy, procedure, and practice for the proper handling and disposal of biohazard materials.
- (k) See other standards as identified in Topic I: Food Service.

(7)

(a) **Noise and Light.** Jails shall provide adequate light and noise regulation based on the size of the jail, preferably utilizing natural lighting when available.

- (b) Lighting must be made available to all areas of the jail used for confinement and must be equal to 20-foot candles to permit observation, proper cleaning, and maintenance.
- (c) All light fixtures must be kept clean and in good repair.
- (d) As much as possible light and noise should be eliminated during typical evening hours unless there is a safety need or concern.
- (e) Light fixtures must be protected against the possibility of intentional breakage.
- (f) Each cell, dayroom, and dormitory room must be provided with natural or artificial light of at least 20-foot candles.
- (g) The recommended maximum noise level is 70 decibels during daytime hours and 45 decibels during lockdown times.

### **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

- (1) In instances where average daily temperature of the jail regularly exceeds 75 degrees, attempts will be made to improve HVAC systems as is financially feasible.
- (2) Jails may remove clothing or bedding from the cell of a person experiencing incarceration when staff determine it is necessary for safety, security, sanitation, or orderly operation of the jail. Jails shall have written procedures in place for the removal and return of the clothing and bedding of persons experiencing incarceration from their cell. Jail staff should document the date, time, items, and reason for removal and the date, time, and items returned to the person experiencing incarceration as soon as it is safe to do so.
- (3) The jail should establish processes for sanitation and vermin inspections, and may ensure that inspections are conducted at least quarterly by a local pest control business or a certified pest controller.
- (4) When planning for new construction, jails should consider utilizing negative air flow as appropriate to prevent the spread of infectious disease.

## **Compliance Indicators.**

- (1) Lighting throughout the jail is sufficient.
- (2) Lighting sufficient to permit continuous observation shall be provided. Control areas and means of egress shall be continuously illuminated.
- (3) Exterior of building and all entrances shall be lighted sufficiently to observe approaching persons.

#### Comments.

- (1) Exposure to high heat alone can lead to increases in aggression, suicide, poor cognitive functioning, and overall poor mental health.
- (2) Psychotropic drugs and high blood pressure medications can both disrupt the body's ability to regulate heat and cool itself down—meaning that many people in prison face higher risk of overheating.

- (3) The purpose of this standard is to provide the appropriate amount of exposure to light and recommended noise levels conducive with health standards for persons experiencing incarceration and staff.
- (4) Prolonged exposure to noise can cause many health problems and lead to behavioral issues, ranging from single-episode or minimal occurrence to serious health risks.
- (5) The body's hormonal reaction to wavelengths of light is what regulates our circadian rhythm, or biological clock, which affects our cognition, blood pressure, immune system, metabolism, and controls our sleep/wake cycle.

Relevant Authority. Nevada standards, Ohio standards, Missouri

## **Topic P: Sanitation and Environmental Conditions**

## 1. Hygiene Items and Haircuts

### Standard.

- (1) The jail shall have a written policy addressing hygiene which ensures the right of a person experiencing incarceration to exercise freedom in personal grooming and appearance, subject only to jail requirements essential to safety, security, identification, and hygiene.
  - (a) Jails shall provide persons experiencing incarceration with basic hygiene items at intake and replacement items to indigent persons experiencing incarceration. Basic hygiene items should include but are not limited to:
  - (I) soap (suitable for the entire body and hair);
  - (II) toothbrush, toothpaste, or toothpowder;
  - (III) toilet paper;
  - (IV) appropriate menstrual hygiene products; and
  - (V) culturally inclusive items related to hair care, i.e. combs.
  - (b) Basic hygiene items shall be provided free of charge.
  - (c) Persons experiencing incarceration shall have access to a shower not less than three times per week and shower facilities shall be provided within 24 hours of admission. All showers shall have hot and cold running water.
  - (d) Jails shall make provisions for haircuts and haircare for persons experiencing incarceration.
  - (e) Persons experiencing incarceration shall be permitted to shave a minimum of two times per week or prior to a court appearance. Communal razors shall not be used. A sanitized electric razor may be substituted with appropriate authority for approval.
  - (f) Miscellaneous items such as nail clippers shall also be made available as appropriate.

#### **Recommendations/Best Practices.**

**Compliance Indicators.** 

Comments.

**Relevant Authority.** 

### **Topic P: Sanitation and Environmental Conditions**

### 2. Safety

### Standard.

- (1) Jails shall ensure that required inspections by a certified local or state fire safety inspector regarding the applicable jurisdictional and state fire code are completed no less frequently than once per year.
- (2) Jails shall maintain a written fire safety plan approved by local fire officials that is reviewed annually and updated as needed.
- (3) Jails shall conduct regular training in jail fire safety equipment.
- (4) Each jail shall have a written policy and procedure specific to the jail for fire prevention and carbon monoxide detection to support the safety of persons experiencing incarceration, staff, and visitors, including:
  - (a) provision for an adequate fire protection service throughout the jail and provision for carbon monoxide detection in the jail or sally port;
  - (b) a system of fire inspection and testing of equipment, including locks, keys, and doors completed at least annually by the appropriate authority having jurisdiction;
  - (c) availability of fire hoses or extinguishers at appropriate locations throughout the jail; and
  - (d) documentation of the drills and findings.
- (5) Jails shall ensure requirements for jail furnishings meet fire safety performance standards.
- (6) Jails shall ensure requirements for jail exits are clear and that evacuation routes are posted or clearly marked throughout the jail.
- (7) Flammable, toxic, and caustic materials shall be controlled, used safely, and properly stored.
- (8) Jails shall maintain nighttime lighting of grounds, walkways, driveways, and parking areas.
- (9) Jails shall have written policies and procedures that address the maintenance, operation, and testing of emergency equipment, including documentation.
- (10) Jails must have access to equipment necessary to maintain essential lights, power, and communications in an emergency. This equipment shall be inspected or tested at least monthly or as recommended by the manufacturer.
- (11) Jails shall have a written evacuation plan prepared in case of fire or major emergency. The plan must include procedures to account for all persons experiencing incarceration, staff, and visitors; evacuation routes and plans for the immediate release of persons experiencing incarceration from locked areas; and a backup system if power-operated locks fail.
- (12) Jails must have written plans for a response to:
  - (a) an escape or attempted escape;

- (b) riots, hunger strikes, hostages, and disturbances;
- (c) disruption of essential services;
- (d) outbreak of a communicable disease;
- (e) storms or other acts of nature that may affect operations, safety, and security; and
- (f) accommodations for those with hearing or visual impairments.
- (13) Jail personnel must be trained in the implementation of written emergency plans. Jails shall review these plans annually and update when necessary.
- (14) Emergency plans may require lockdowns of jails or entire sections of jails. Lockdowns shall be limited in duration to the time necessary to address the emergency. If possible, persons experiencing incarceration should continue to have time outside of their cells.

**Recommendations/Best Practices.** Maintain the most accurate and up to date administrative documentation to ensure all protocol, policy, and procedure are followed. Wherever possible standards should include visual alarms.

### **Compliance Indicators.**

**Comments.** See also Topic K, Standard 1: Discipline; Topic J, Standard 2: Media Access; Topic F, Standard 1: Mail and Written Correspondence Standard; Topic F, Standard 4: Privileged Communications; and Topic G, Standard 5: Attorney-Client Visitation

**Related Authority.** ACA, U.S. Constitution and Bill of Rights, Sections 17-26-104, 16- 3-403 (Right to consult with an attorney), 16-3-403, and 13-90-107(1)(b), C.R.S.